

MEMORIAL

Journal Officiel du Grand-Duché de Luxembourg



MEMORIAL

Amtsblatt des Großherzogtums Luxemburg

RECUEIL DES SOCIETES ET ASSOCIATIONS

Le présent recueil contient les publications prévues par la loi modifiée du 10 août 1915 concernant les sociétés commerciales et par la loi modifiée du 21 avril 1928 sur les associations et les fondations sans but lucratif.

C — N° 637 14 mars 2008

SOMMAIRE

AB Cinema 5.a r.i	RD Real Estate Corporation S.a r.i 30534
AKSIA Capital III Investments S.à r.l 30543	La Financière de l'Avenir S.A30541
Almeida S.A	Lineage Power Solutions (Luxembourg)
Babcock & Brown Property Partner 1 S.à	S.à r.l 30533
r.l30535	Majestiek International S.A 30535
Babcock & Brown Residential Property	MCI Lux S.A30544
Management S.à r.l 30535	Nexus Medical Partners II S.C.A. SICAR
Babcock & Brown Retail Portfolio 6, S.à r.l.	30531
30543	Omnium S.A30546
Bell S.à r.l	ORC Heidi Holdings S.à r.l30530
Dreambox S.A. 30530	Orion Finance S.à r.l30533
EM Holdings (Luxembourg) S.à r.l 30545	Participation-Financement Outremer
EPP Bezons (Lux) S.à r.l 30545	S.A., P.F.O. S.A30542
EPP Velizy (Lux) S.à r.l 30546	Passy International SA30541
EPP Velizy (Lux) S.à r.l 30543	SARA Real Estate Corporation S.à r.l 30534
Fondations Capital I S.C.A30546	SARA Real Estate Corporation S.à r.l 30534
Fondations Capital I S.C.A., SICAR 30546	Sparinvest Asset Allocation30540
Great American Stores30540	SPARINVEST Fund-of-funds30540
Groupe Sotumec Sàrl30546	Vestar International S.A30544
•	Wheels Communication S.A30544
IST lux s.a	



Dreambox S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-2449 Luxembourg, 11, boulevard Royal.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 114.353.

At the Extraordinary General Meeting of shareholders held at the registered office of the Company on December 17th, 2007, it has been resolved the following:

- 1. To accept the resignation of Mrs Nadine Gloesener as director of the company;
- 2. To accept the resignation of Mr Mikael Holmberg as director of the company;
- 3. To accept the resignation of Mr Gilles Wecker as auditor of the company;
- 4. To appoint Mr Gilles Wecker residing 62, rue de Bourgogne, L-1272 Luxembourg, as new director of the company replacing Mrs. Nadine Gloesener;
- 5. To appoint Mr Peter Engelberg residing 17, Op der Tonn, L-6188 Gonderange, Luxembourg as new director of the company replacing Mrs Mikael Holmberg;
- 6. To appoint MODERN TREUHAND S.A. situated 11, boulevard Royal, L-2449 Luxembourg as new statutory auditor of the company replacing Mr Gilles Wecker.

F. Finnegan / G. Wecker.

Lors de l'Assemblée Extraordinaire des actionnaires tenue le 17 décembre 2007, il a été résolu ce qui suit:

- 1. D'approuver la démission de Mme Nadine Gloesener comme administrateur au conseil d'administration;
- 2. D'approuver la démission de M. Mikael Holmberg comme administrateur au conseil d'administration;
- 3. D'approuver la démission de M. Gilles Wecker comme commissaire aux comptes de la société;
- 4. D'élire M. Gilles Wecker demeurant au 62, rue de Bourgogne, L-1272 Luxembourg comme administrateur au conseil d'administration en remplacement de Mme Nadine Gloesener
- 5. D'élire M. Peter Engelberg demeurant au 17, Op der Tonn, L-6188 Gonderange, Luxembourg comme administrateur au conseil d'administration en remplacement de M. Mikael Holmberg;
- 6. D'élire MODERN TREUHAND S.A. située au 11, boulevard Royal, L-2449 Luxembourg comme commissaire aux comptes de la société en remplacement de M. Gilles Wecker;

F. Finnegan / G. Wecker.

Référence de publication: 2008026455/1369/32.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 29 janvier 2008, réf. LSO-CM09711. - Reçu 16 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080026513) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 19 février 2008.

ORC Heidi Holdings S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Capital social: EUR 19.500,00.

Siège social: L-2636 Luxembourg, 12-14, rue Léon Thyes.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 124.976.

EXTRAIT

En date du 23 janvier 2008, l'Associé unique a pris les résolutions suivantes:

- La démission de M. Joost Tulkens, en tant que gérant B, est acceptée avec effet au 1 er août 2007.
- M. Frank Walenta, avec adresse professionnelle au 12, rue Léon Thyes, L-2636 Luxembourg, est élu nouveau gérant B de la société avec effet au 1 ^{er} août 2007 et ce pour une durée indéterminée.

Luxembourg, le 24 janvier 2008.

Pour extrait conforme

B. Zech

Référence de publication: 2008026462/724/18.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 11 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN02349. - Reçu 14 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080026696) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 19 février 2008.



Nexus Medical Partners II S.C.A. SICAR, Société en Commandite par Actions sous la forme d'une Société d'Investissement en Capital à Risque.

Siège social: L-2453 Luxembourg, 12, rue Eugène Ruppert. R.C.S. Luxembourg B 113.234.

In the year two thousand and seven, on the twenty-eighth day of December. Before Us, Maître Henri Hellinckx, notary residing in Luxembourg.

Appears

Mrs Frédérique Lefèvre, lawyer, residing professionally in Luxembourg, representing, by virtue of a proxy given under private seal, NEXUS MEDICAL LUXEMBOURG S.à r.l., RCS Luxembourg B 113 233, a company organized and existing under Luxembourg laws with registered office in L-2453 Luxembourg, 12, rue Eugène Ruppert, in its capacity of «associégérant-commandité» (the «Manager») of the «société d'investissement en capital à risque» NEXUS MEDICAL PARTNERS II S.C.A. SICAR, with registered office in L-2453 Luxembourg, 12, rue Eugène Ruppert, duly registered with the Luxembourg Trade Register under section B number 113.234 (the «Company»). The Company was incorporated by a deed of Maître Henri Hellinckx, then notary residing in Mersch, on December 23, 2005, published in the Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations C number 168 dated January 24, 2006.

The Manager then declared and requested the notary to declare the following:

- 1. The initial issued capital of the NEXUS MEDICAL PARTNER II S.C.A., SICAR prenamed amounts now to forty thousand USD (EUR 40,000.-) represented by two hundred (200) fully paid Manager's Share, with a par value of one hundred USD (USD 100.-), and by Two hundred (200) fully paid Participating Shares, each with a par value of one hundred USD (USD 100.-).
- 2. According to Article 5 of the Articles of Incorporation, the authorized capital of the Company has been set up at five million forty thousand USD (USD 5,040,000.-) divided into two hundred (200) Managers' shares held by the Manager with a par value of one hundred USD (USD 100.-), fifty thousand (50,000) fully paid Ordinary Shares, each with a par value of one hundred USD (USD 100.-) and two hundred (200) Participating Shares each with a par value of one hundred USD (USD 100.-). The Manager has been authorized to proceed to the increase in capital and Article 5 of the Articles of Incorporation will then be amended in order to correspond to the increase in capital rendered effective.
- 3. In accordance with Article 5 of the Articles of Incorporation, the Manager has decided through the resolutions dated March 16, 2006, May 16, 2006, September 13, 2006 and September 3, 2007 to increase the issued capital of the Company by one million eight hundred sixteen thousand and seven hundred USD (USD 1,816,700.-) to raise it from the present amount of forty thousand USD (USD 40,000.-) to one million eight hundred fifty six thousand and seven hundred USD (USD 1,856,700.-) through the issuance of eighteen thousand one hundred and sixty seven (18,167) new Ordinary Shares with a par value of ONE HUNDRED (USD 100.-) each, each entitled to the same rights as the former ones, together with a share premium of nine hundred USD (USD 900.-) per share.

The eighteen thousand one hundred and sixty seven (18,167) new Ordinary Shares have been subscribed and fully paid in cash through payment on a bank account in the name of NEXUS MEDICAL PARTNERS II S.C.A. SICAR, prenamed, so that the total amount of eighteen million one hundred sixty-seven thousand USD (USD 18,167,000.-) has been put at the free disposal of the latter, evidence of which has been given to the undersigned notary through the presentation of the supporting documents relating to such payment.

Such increase having been effected within the limits of the authorized capital, the second paragraph of Article five of the Articles of Incorporation shall be amended accordingly and shall read as follows:

«(b) the issued capital of the Corporation is set at one million eight hundred fifty six thousand and seven hundred USD (USD 1,856,700.-) represented by two hundred (200) fully paid Manager Shares with a par value of one hundred USD (USD 100.-), eighteen thousand and one hundred sixty seven (18,167) fully paid Ordinary Shares, each with a par value of one hundred USD (USD 100.-) per share and by two hundred (200) fully paid Participating Shares with a par value of one hundred USD (USD 100.-).»

Expenses

The expenses, costs, remunerations or charges in any form whatsoever, which shall be borne by the company as a result of the present deed, are estimated at approximately EUR 6,500.-

The undersigned notary who understands and speaks English states herewith that on request of the above appearing person, the present deed is worded in English followed by a French version. On request of the same appearing person and in case of divergences between the English and the French text, the English version will prevail.

Whereof the present notarial deed was drawn up in Luxembourg, on the day named at the beginning of this document. The document having been read to the person appearing, the said person appearing signed together with the notary the present deed.

Suit la version française du texte qui précède:

L'an deux mille sept, le vingt-huit décembre.



Par-devant Maître Henri Hellinckx, notaire de résidence à Luxembourg.

A comparu:

Madame Frédérique Lefèvre, juriste, demeurant professionnellement à Luxembourg, représentant, en vertu d'une procuration sous seing-privé, NEXUS MEDICAL LUXEMBOURG S.à r.l., RCS Luxembourg B 113.233 une société régie par les lois du Luxembourg avec siège social à 2453 Luxembourg, 12, rue Eugène Ruppert,, agissant en sa qualité d'associé gérant - commandité (le «Gérant») de la société d'investissement en capital à risque NEXUS MEDICAL PARTNERS II S.C.A. SICAR,, ayant son siège social à L-2453 Luxembourg, 12, rue Eugène Ruppert, inscrite au Registre du Commerce et des Sociétés à Luxembourg, Numéro B 113.234 (la «Société»). La Société a été constituée par-devant Maître Henri Hellinckx, notaire de résidence à Mersch, le 23 décembre 2005, publiée au Mémorial C, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations numéro 168 du 24 janvier 2006

Le Gérant expose et prie alors le notaire instrumentant d'acter comme suit:

- 1. Le capital social de la Société NEXUS MEDICAL PARTNER II S.C.A., SICAR prédésignée, s'élève actuellement à quarante mille dollars (USD 40.000,-) représenté par deux cents (200) actions de Commandité entièrement libérées d'une valeur nominale de cent dollars (USD 100,-), par deux cents (200) Actions de Participation entièrement libérées, d'une valeur nominale de cent dollars chacune (USD 100,-).
- 2. Aux termes de l'article cinq des statuts, le capital autorisé de la Société a été fixé à cinq millions quarante mille dollars (USD 5.040.000,-) représenté par deux cents (200) actions de Commandité détenue par le Gérant d'une valeur nominale de cent dollars (USD 100,-), par cinquante mille (50.000) Actions Ordinaires entièrement libérées, d'une valeur nominale de cent dollars (USD 100,-) chacune et par deux cents (200) Actions de Participation, d'une valeur nominale de cent dollars (USD 100,-) chacune.
- 3. Le Gérant, en conformité avec les pouvoirs qui lui ont été conférés aux termes de l'article cinq des statuts, a décidé par résolutions du 16 mars 2006, 16 mai 2006, 13 septembre 2006 et 3 septembre 2007, d'augmenter le capital social de la Société à concurrence de un million huit cent seize mille sept cents dollars (USD 1.816.700,-) pour le porter de son montant actuel de quarante mille (USD 40.000,-) à un million huit cent cinquante-six mille sept cents dollars (USD 1.856.700,-) par la création de dix-huit mille cent soixante-sept (18.167) actions nouvelles de catégorie «Actions Ordinaires» d'une valeur nominale de cent dollars (USD 100,-) chacune, donnant les mêmes droits que les actions anciennes, émises avec une prime d'émission de neuf cents dollars (USD 900,-) par action.

Les dix-huit mille cent soixante-sept (18.167) Actions Ordinaires nouvelles ont été souscrites et libérées intégralement en numéraire par versement à un compte bancaire au nom de la société NEXUS MEDICAL PARTNER II S.C.A., SICAR, prédésignée, de sorte que la somme totale de dix-huit millions cent soixante-sept mille dollars (USD 18.167.000,-) a été mise à la libre disposition de cette dernière, ce dont il a été justifié au notaire instrumentant par la présentation des pièces justificatives de la libération.

Suite à la réalisation de cette augmentation dans les limites du capital autorisé, le deuxième alinéa de l'article cinq des statuts est modifié en conséquence et a désormais la teneur suivante:

«(b) Le capital émis de la Société est fixé à un million huit cent cinquante-six mille sept cents dollars (USD 1.856.700,-) représenté par deux cents (200) actions de Commandité entièrement libérée d'une valeur nominale de cent dollars (USD 100,-), dix-huit mille cent soixante-sept (18.167) Actions Ordinaires entièrement libérées, d'une valeur nominale de cent USD (USD 100,-) et par deux cents (200) Actions de Participation entièrement libérées, d'une valeur nominale de cent dollars (USD 100,-) chacune.»

Frais

Les frais, dépenses, rémunérations et charges sous quelque forme que ce soit, incombant à la société et mis à sa charge en raison des présentes, sont évalués sans nul préjudice à la somme de EUR 6.500,-.

A la demande du comparant, le notaire, qui parle et comprend l'anglais, a établi le présent acte en anglais suivi d'une version française. Sur demande du comparant, et en cas de divergences entre le texte anglais et le texte français, le texte anglais fait foi.

Dont acte, fait et passé à Luxembourg, date qu'en tête des présentes.

Et après lecture faite à la comparante, celle-ci a signé avec le notaire le présent acte.

Signé: F. Lefèvre, H. Hellinckx.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 4 janvier 2008. Relation: LAC/2008/700. — Reçu 1.250 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): F. Sandt.

Pour copie conforme, délivrée aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg, le 29 janvier 2008.

H. Hellinckx.

Référence de publication: 2008026870/242/112.

(080027099) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.



Orion Finance S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Capital social: EUR 21.550,00.

Siège social: L-2636 Luxembourg, 12-14, rue Léon Thyes. R.C.S. Luxembourg B 111.055.

EXTRAIT

Il résulte du contrat de transfert de parts sociales signé en date du 3 septembre 2007 que les parts sociales de la société de EUR 25,- chacune, seront désormais réparties comme suit:

Désignation de l'associé	Nombre
	de parts
	sociales
HUNTER DOUGLAS MANAGEMENT AG, Adligenswilerstrasse 37, CH-6000 Luzern	862
Total	862

Luxembourg, le 25 janvier 2008.

B. Zech

Gérant

Référence de publication: 2008026463/724/21.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 11 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN02350. - Reçu 14 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080026704) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 19 février 2008.

Lineage Power Solutions (Luxembourg) S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée unipersonnelle.

Capital social: EUR 12.500,00.

Siège social: L-2636 Luxembourg, 12, rue Léon Thyes.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 132.151.

EXTRAIT

En date du 17 décembre 2007, l'Associé unique a pris les résolutions suivantes:

- Les personnes suivantes sont élues nouveaux gérants de la société avec effet immédiat et ce pour une durée indéterminée:
 - Ashley Warren Abdo avec adresse au 39A Alte Landstrasse, Kusnacht, CH-8700 Zürich
 - Michael Brandt avec adresse au 72 Camp Road, Gerrards Cross SL9 7PB, UK
 - Frank Walenta avec adresse au 12, rue Léon Thyes, L-2636 Luxembourg
 - Bart Zech avec adresse au 12, rue Léon Thyes, L-2636 Luxembourg

Luxembourg, le 30 janvier 2008.

Pour extrait conforme

F. Walenta

Référence de publication: 2008026464/724/21.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 15 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN03884. - Reçu 14 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080026707) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 19 février 2008.

Bell S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Capital social: EUR 33.735.810,00.

Siège social: L-2636 Luxembourg, 12-14, rue Léon Thyes.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 66.801.

EXTRAIT

- L'Assemblée Générale des Associés tenue en date du 12 avril 2007 a approuvé les résolutions suivantes:
- La démission de MAZARS, en tant que Commissaire aux Comptes de la société, est acceptée avec effet immédiat.
- ERNST & YOUNG S.A., ayant son siège social au 7, Parc d'Activités Syrdall, L-5365 Munsbach, est élu nouveau Commissaire aux Comptes de la société avec effet immédiat et ce jusqu'à l'Assemblée Générale Annuelle de l'an 2008.



Luxembourg, le 28 janvier 2008.

Pour extrait conforme

R. P. Pels

Référence de publication: 2008026465/724/18.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 15 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN03879. - Reçu 14 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080026710) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 19 février 2008.

SARA Real Estate Corporation S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-2721 Luxembourg, 4, rue Alphonse Weicker.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 108.218.

Le bilan au 30 juin 2006 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Pour la société

PKF WEBER ET BONTEMPS

Experts comptables et fiscaux

Réviseurs d'entreprise

Signatures

Référence de publication: 2008027022/592/16.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 19 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN04849. - Reçu 18 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080027415) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.

SARA Real Estate Corporation S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-2721 Luxembourg, 4, rue Alphonse Weicker.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 108.218.

Le bilan au 31 décembre 2006 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Pour la société

PKF WEBER ET BONTEMPS

Experts comptables et fiscaux

Réviseurs d'entreprise

Signatures

Référence de publication: 2008027023/592/16.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 19 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN04848. - Reçu 16 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080027422) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.

KD Real Estate Corporation S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-2721 Luxembourg, 4, rue Alphonse Weicker.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 101.221.

Le bilan au 31 décembre 2006 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Pour la société

PKF WEBER ET BONTEMPS

Experts comptables et fiscaux

Réviseurs d'entreprise

Signatures

Référence de publication: 2008027024/592/16.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 19 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN04846. - Reçu 18 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080027426) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.



Babcock & Brown Residential Property Management S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-2721 Luxembourg, 4, rue Alphonse Weicker.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 119.922.

Le bilan au 31 décembre 2006 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Pour la société

PKF WEBER ET BONTEMPS

Experts comptables et fiscaux

Réviseurs d'entreprise

Signatures

Référence de publication: 2008027025/592/16.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 19 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN04844. - Reçu 16 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080027431) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.

Babcock & Brown Property Partner 1 S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-2721 Luxembourg, 4, rue Alphonse Weicker.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 108.118.

Le bilan au 30 juin 2006 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Pour la société

PKF WEBER ET BONTEMPS

Experts comptables et fiscaux

Réviseurs d'entreprise

Signatures

Référence de publication: 2008027026/592/16.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 19 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN04842. - Reçu 20 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080027442) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.

Majestiek International S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-1371 Luxembourg, 7, Val Sainte Croix.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 47.670.

On the year two thousand seven, on the twenty-eight day of December.

Before us, Maître Roger Arrensdorff, notary residing in Mondorf-les-Bains, Grand-Duchy of Luxembourg,

Was held an extraordinary general meeting of MAJESTIEK INTERNATIONAL S.A. (hereinafter referred to as the «Company»), having its registered office located in Luxembourg, L-1371 Luxembourg, 7, Val Sainte Croix, R.C.S Luxembourg B 47.670, incorporated by notarial deed by the notary Maître Paul Frieders, on May 9, 1994, and as such duly published in the Mémorial C, number 359 in the year 1994.

The meeting was presided over by Mr François Cautaerts, attorney at law, professionally residing in Luxembourg,

The chairman then designated as secretary Mr Cyrille Teres, attorney at law, professionally residing in Luxembourg,

The meeting then duly designated as scrutineer Mrs Esbelta De Freitas, attorney at law, professionally residing in Luxembourg.

The chairman then declared and requested the notary to acknowledge that:

I - this extraordinary general meeting has the following

Agenda:

- 1. Review and approval of the interim accounts as of September 30, 2007;
- 2. Approval of the written detailed report of the Board of Directors (hereinafter referred to as the «Written Detailed Report») setting forth the legal and economic grounds of the merger pursuant to article 265 of the company law;
- 3. Approval of the auditor's report (hereinafter referred to as the «Auditor's Report») on the share exchange ratio pursuant to article 266 of the company law;



- 4. Acknowledge of the deposit of all required documents at the registered office of the Company in compliance with article 267 of the company law;
- 5. Approval of the merger project (hereinafter referred to as the «Draft Terms of Merger») as published in the Mémorial C number 2721 dated November 27, 2007;
- 6. Increase of the share capital by an amount of four hundred and ninety four thousand euros and ninety one cents (494,000.91 EUR) so as to increase it from its present amount of one hundred and eleven thousand five hundred fifty two euros and nine cents (111,552.09 EUR) up to six hundred and five thousand five hundred and fifty three euros (605,553.-EUR) through the issue of two thousand (2000) new registered shares with a par value of two hundred and forty seven euros and eighty nine cents (247.89 EUR) each, further to the transfer of all assets and liabilities of EUROPEAN MEGA CINEMA S.A. to the Company on October 1st, 2007;
- 7. Allocation of the two thousand (2000) new shares, with full rights attached thereto, as of October 1st, 2007, to the shareholder of EUROPEAN MEGA CINEMA S.A.;
- 8. Amendment of article 5 paragraphs 1 and 6 of the Articles of Incorporation in order to reflect the aforementioned increase of share capital; and
 - 9. Miscellaneous.
- II the represented shareholder, the proxy of the represented shareholder and the number of shares he hold are mentioned in an attendance list; this attendance list, after having been signed by the proxy of the shareholder as well as the members of the board of this meeting, will be attached to the present minutes for registration.

In the same way any proxy established here for will be found in the attachment after having been signed ne variatur by the appearing party.

- III the entire subscribed share capital of the Company, which amounts one hundred eleven thousand five hundred and fifty two euros and nine cents (111,552.09 EUR), divided into four hundred and fifty (450) shares with a par value of 247.89 EUR each, is represented at the present meeting, so that it could be convened without formal notice, the sole shareholder represented acknowledging having been duly convened and informed of the agenda, which was communicated to him in due time.
- IV the entire subscribed share capital is represented and the meeting is validly constituted and may thus validly deliberate on the items mentioned on the agenda.
- V the legal requirements of the company law of August 10, 1915 as amended, with respect to the merger have been fulfilled, namely:
- 1. Publication in the Mémorial C, number 2721 dated November 27, 2007, of the Draft Terms of Merger established by the Board of Directors of each of the relevant merging companies, one month before the holding of this extraordinary general meeting aimed to resolve on the merger,
- 2. Drawing up of a Written Detailed Report by the Board of Directors of each of the relevant merging companies, explaining the Draft Terms of Merger and setting forth the legal and economic grounds of the merger, especially the share exchange ratio,
- 3. Drawing up of an Auditor's Report by an independent auditor CLYBOUW & ASSOCIES audit de banques et d'entreprises S.à r.l., 128, route d'Arlon, L-1150 Luxembourg, common to both merging companies and designated by judicial order, and
- 4. Deposit of all documents as required by article 267 of the company law, at the respective registered office of both merging companies one month before the holding of this extraordinary general meeting aimed to resolve on the merger.

The meeting, after having deliberated on the Draft Terms of Merger, unanimously votes the following resolutions:

First resolution

The chairman submitted to the general meeting the interim accounts as of September 30, 2007 for review.

The chairman informs the general meeting that the Draft Terms of Merger was prepared on the basis of the said interim accounts.

After review the general meeting approves the interim accounts as of September 30, 2007.

Second resolution

The general meeting approves the Written Detailed Report of the Board of Directors setting forth the legal and economic grounds of the merger pursuant to article 265 of the company law. In particular, without limitation, the general meeting approves the share exchange ratio.

A copy of this report shall remain attached hereto.

Third resolution

The general meeting approves the Auditor's Report drawn up by CLYBOUW & ASSOCIES audit de banques et d'entreprises S.à r.l., 128, route d'Arlon, L-1150 Luxembourg, independent auditor, pursuant to article 266 of the company law.

A copy of this report shall remain attached hereto.



Fourth resolution

The general meeting acknowledges the deposit of all documents as required by article 267 of the company law at the registered office of the Company, one month prior to the holding of this general meeting.

Fifth resolution

The general meeting approves the Draft Terms of Merger between EUROPEAN MEGA CINEMA S.A., acting as the absorbed company, and the Company, acting as the absorbing company, as established by the Board of Directors of each of the relevant merging companies and published in the Mémorial C number 2721 dated November 27, 2007, one month prior to the holding of this general meeting.

Sixth resolution

The general meeting decides to increase the subscribed share capital of the Company by an amount of four hundred and ninety four thousand euros and ninety one cents (494,000.91 EUR) so as to increase it from its present amount of one hundred eleven thousand five hundred and fifty two euros nine cents (111,552.09 EUR) up to six hundred five million five hundred and fifty three euros (605,553.-) through the issue of two thousand (2000) new shares with a par value of two hundred and forty seven euros and eighty nine cents (EUR 247.89) each, further to the transfer of all assets and liabilities of EUROPEAN MEGA CINEMA S.A., acting as the absorbed company, to the Company on October 1st, 2007 (date on which the merger becomes effective).

Seventh resolution

The general meeting decides that, further to the transfer by the aforementioned absorbed company of all its assets and liabilities, the Company issues two thousand (2000) new registered shares to be allocated to the shareholders of EUROPEAN MEGA CINEMA S.A., as the absorbed company. All rights attached to these shares shall betransferred as of October 1st, 2007 (date on which the merger becomes effective).

Pursuant to article 266 of the company law, CLYBOUW & ASSOCIES audit de banques et d'entreprises S.à r.l., 128, route d'Arlon, L-1150 Luxembourg, auditor, has examined the Draft Terms of Merger and especially the share exchange ratio between the new shares and the former shares of the Company. The report established by CLYBOUW & ASSOCIES audit de banques et d'entreprises S.à r.l., 128, route d'Arlon, L-1150 Luxembourg states that, under the assumption of the correctness of the information given by the Board of Directors of both merging companies, the share exchange ratio is fair and reasonable.

Eighth Resolution

Pursuant to the above resolutions, the general meeting decides to amend article 5 paragraphs 1 and 6 of the Articles of Incorporation. Article 5 paragraph 1 shall then be read as follows:

«The corporation's corporate capital is set at six hundred five million five hundred and fifty three euros (605,553.-) represented by two thousand four hundred and fifty (2450) shares with a par value of two hundred forty seven euros and eighty nine cents (EUR 247.89) each.»

Article 5 paragraph 6 shall then be read as follows:

«The corporation's corporate capital could be increase its present amount to an amount of six million fifty five thousand five hundred and thirty euros (6,055,530.- EUR) through the issue of twenty four thousand five hundred (24.500) news shares with a par value of two hundred forty seven euros and eighty nine cents (EUR 247.89) each.»

Statement

According to article 271 paragraph 2 of the company law, the undersigned notary has controlled and certifies hereby the existence of the Draft Terms of Merger as well as of all other documents and formal requirements set forth by law.

Costs, valuation

The expenses, costs and fees of any kind whatsoever born by the Company as a result of the present deed are valued at approximately two thousand three hundred euros (2,300.- EUR).

No other outstanding points being at the agenda, the meeting was closed.

The undersigned notary who understands and speaks English, stated herewith that on request of the above appearing person, the present deed is worded in English, followed by a French translation; on request of the same appearing person and in case of discrepancy between the English and the French versions, the English version shall prevail.

Whereof the present notarial deed was drawn up in Luxembourg, on the date mentioned at the beginning of the document.

The document having been read to the person appearing, who are known to the notary by his surname, name, civil status and residence, the said person signed together with us, the notary, the present original deed.

Suit la traduction française du texte au précède:

L'an deux mille sept, le vingt-huit décembre.

Par-devant Maître Roger Arrensdorff, notaire de résidence à Mondorf-les-bains, Grand-Duché de Luxembourg,



S'est tenue l'assemblée générale extraordinaire de la société anonyme MAJESTIEK INTERNATIONAL S.A. (ci-après la «Société»), ayant son siège social à Luxembourg, 7, Val Sainte Croix, L-1371 Luxembourg, RCS Luxembourg B 47.670, constituée suivant acte reçu par le notaire Maître Paul Frieders en date du 9 mai 1994, publiée au Mémorial, Recueil Spécial C, numéro 359 de l'année 1994.

L'assemblée est ouverte sous la présidence de M. François Cautaerts, avocat, demeurant professionnellement à Luxembourg,

Le président désigne comme secrétaire M. Cyrille Teres, avocat, demeurant professionnellement à Luxembourg,

L'assemblée choisit comme scrutateur Mme Esbelta de Freitas, avocate, demeurant professionnellement à Luxembourg.

Le bureau ainsi constitué, le président expose et prie le notaire instrumentant d'acter que:

I - la présente assemblée générale extraordinaire a pour

Ordre du jour:

- 1. Revue et approbation des comptes intérimaires au 30 septembre 2007
- 2. Approbation du rapport justificatif du conseil de gérance prévu par l'article 265 de la loi sur les sociétés commerciales
- 3. Approbation du rapport de l'expert indépendant sur le projet de fusion, prévu par l'article 266 de la loi sur les sociétés commerciales
 - 4. Constatation de l'accomplissement des formalités prévues à l'article 267 de la loi sur les sociétés commerciales
 - 5. Approbation du projet de fusion tel qu'il a été publié au Mémorial C numéro 2721 en date du 27 novembre 2007
- 6. Augmentation du capital social à concurrence de quatre cent quatre-vingt quatorze mille Euros et quatre-vingt onze centimes (494.000,91 EUR) pour le porter de son montant actuel de cent onze mille cinq cent cinquante deux euros et neuf centimes (111.552,09 EUR) à six cent cinq mille cinq cent cinquante trois euros (605.553,- EUR) par l'émission de deux mille (2.000) actions nouvelles d'une valeur nominale de deux cent quarante sept euros et quatre-vingt neuf centimes (247,89 EUR) chacune, et ce en échange de la transmission de tous les actifs et passifs de la société EUROPEAN MEGA CINEMA S.A. à la Société, au 1 er octobre 2007, date de la fusion
- 7. Attribution aux actionnaires de la société EUROPEAN MEGA CINEMA des actions nouvelles émises, ainsi que tous les droits qui y sont attachés, avec jouissance au 1 er octobre 2007
 - 8. Modification de l'article 5 alinéas 1 er et 6 des statuts afin de refléter l'augmentation de capital
 - 9. Divers.
- II l'actionnaire unique représenté, le mandataire de l'actionnaire unique représenté, ainsi que le nombre d'actions qu'il détient sont indiqués sur une liste de présence; cette liste de présence, après avoir été signée par le mandataire de l'actionnaire unique représenté, ainsi que par les membres du bureau, restera annexée au présent procès-verbal pour être soumise avec lui à la formalité de l'enregistrement.

Restera pareillement annexée aux présentes la procuration de l'actionnaire unique représenté après avoir été paraphées ne varietur par les comparants.

- III l'intégralité du capital social souscrit, d'un montant de cent onze mille cinq cent cinquante deux euros et neuf centimes (111.552,09 EUR), divisé en quatre cent cinquante (450) actions d'une valeur nominale de deux cent quarante sept euros et quatre-vingt neuf centimes (247,89 EUR) étant représentée à la présente assemblée, il a pu être fait abstraction des convocations d'usage, l'actionnaire unique représenté par son mandataire se reconnaissant dûment convoqué et déclarant par ailleurs avoir eu connaissance de l'ordre du jour qui lui a été communiqué au préalable.
- IV la présente assemblée réunissant l'intégralité du capital social est régulièrement constituée et peut délibérer valablement sur les points portés à l'ordre du jour.
 - V les dispositions de la loi du 10 août 1915 telle que modifiée relatives aux fusions ont été respectées, à savoir:
- 1. Publication au Mémorial C numéro 2721, en date du 27 novembre 2007 du projet de fusion établi par le conseil d'administration de chacune des sociétés qui fusionnent, soit un mois au moins avant la réunion des assemblées générales appelées à se prononcer sur le projet de fusion.
- 2. Etablissement d'un rapport écrit par le conseil d'administration de chacune des sociétés qui fusionnent expliquant et justifiant le projet de fusion et en particulier le rapport d'échange des actions.
- 3. Etablissement d'un rapport par un réviseur d'entreprises indépendant commun aux deux sociétés, à savoir CLY-BOUW & ASSOCIES audit de banques et d'entreprises S.à r.l., 128, route d'Arlon, L-1150 Luxembourg, nommé par ordonnance présidentielle.
- 4. Dépôt des documents exigés par l'article 267 de la loi sur les sociétés commerciales au siège social respectif de chacune des sociétés fusionnantes un mois avant la date de la réunion de l'assemblée générale de chacune des sociétés en vue de leur inspection par les actionnaires.

L'assemblée générale, après avoir discuté le projet de fusion, prend à l'unanimité des voix les résolutions suivantes:



Première résolution

Le président soumet à l'assemblée pour revue les comptes intérimaires de la Société arrêtés en date du 30 septembre 2007.

Le président informe l'assemblée que le projet de fusion est établi sur base de ces comptes intérimaires.

Après revue, l'assemblée approuve les comptes intérimaires de la Société arrêtés en date du 30 septembre 2007.

Deuxième résolution

L'assemblée générale approuve le rapport établi par le conseil d'administration de la Société conformément à l'article 265 de la loi sur les sociétés commerciales, expliquant et justifiant le projet de fusion et en particulier le rapport d'échange des actions.

Un exemplaire de ce rapport restera annexé aux présentes.

Troisième résolution

L'assemblée générale approuve le rapport établi par CLYBOUW & ASSOCIES audit de banques et d'entreprises S.à r.l., 128, route d'Arlon, L-1150 Luxembourg, réviseur d'entreprises indépendant, conformément à l'article 266 de la loi sur les sociétés commerciales.

Un exemplaire de ce rapport restera annexé aux présentes.

Quatrième résolution

L'assemblée générale constate que le dépôt des documents exigé par l'article 267 de la loi sur les sociétés commerciales a été effectué au siège social de la Société un mois au moins avant la tenue de la présente assemblée générale.

Une attestation certifiant le dépôt de ces documents, signée par trois administrateurs, restera annexée aux présentes.

Cinquième résolution

L'assemblée générale approuve le projet de fusion entre la société EUROPEAN MEGA CINEMA S.A., agissant en tant que société absorbée, et la Société, agissant en tant que société absorbante, tel que ce projet de fusion a été établi par les conseils d'administration desdites sociétés et publié au Mémorial C numéro 2721 en date du 27 novembre 2007, soit plus d'un mois avant la présente assemblée.

Sixième résolution

L'assemblée générale décide d'augmenter le capital social à concurrence de quatre cent quatre-vingt quatorze mille euros et quatre-vingt onze centimes (494.000,91 EUR) pour le porter de son montant actuel de cent onze mille cinq cent cinquante deux euros et neuf centimes (111.552,09 EUR) à un montant de six cent cinq mille cinq cent cinquante trois euros (605.553,- EUR) par l'émission de deux mille (2000) actions nouvelles d'une valeur nominale de deux cent quarante sept euros et quatre-vingt neuf centimes (247,89 EUR) chacune, et ce en échange de la transmission de tous les actifs et passifs de la société EUROPEAN MEGA CINEMA S.A. à la Société, au 1 er octobre 2007, date de la fusion.

Septième résolution

L'assemblée générale décide qu'en échange de l'apport de tous ses actifs et passifs par la société absorbée, la Société émet deux mille (2.000) actions nouvelles à allouer aux actionnaires de la société absorbée, EUROPEAN MEGA CINEMA S.A. L'entrée en jouissance de ces actions est au 1 er octobre 2007, date de la fusion

Conformément à l'article 266 de la loi sur les sociétés commerciales, CLYBOUW & ASSOCIES audit de banques et d'entreprises S.à r.l., 128, route d'Arlon, L-1150 Luxembourg, réviseur d'entreprises, avec son siège social à Luxembourg, s'est prononcé sur le projet de fusion et en particulier sur le rapport d'échange entre les actions de la société absorbée et celles de la Société. Le rapport établi par CLYBOUW & ASSOCIES audit de banques et d'entreprises S.à r.l., 128, route d'Arlon, L-1150 Luxembourg conclut que, sous réserve de l'exactitude des informations lui fournies par les conseils d'administration des sociétés fusionnantes, le rapport d'échange est pertinent et raisonnable.

Huitième résolution

L'assemblée générale décide de procéder à la modification de l'article 5 alinéas 1 ^{er} et 6 des statuts afin de refléter l'augmentation de capital.

L'article 5 alinéa 1 er aura la teneur suivante:

«Le capital social est fixé à six cent cinq mille cinq cent cinquante trois euros (605.553,- EUR) représenté par deux mille quatre cent cinquante (2450) actions d'une valeur nominale de deux cent quarante sept euros et quatre-vingt neuf centimes (247,89 EUR) chacune.»

L'article 5 alinéa 6 prendra la teneur suivante:

«Le capital social de la société pourra être porté de son montant actuel à six million cinquante cinq mille cinq cent trente euros (6.055.530,- EUR) par la création et l'émission de vingt quatre mille cinq cent (24.500) actions nouvelles de deux cent quarante sept euros et quatre-vingt neuf centimes (247,89 EUR) chacune»



Constatation

Le notaire instrumentant, conformément à l'article 271, alinéa 2, de la loi sur les sociétés commerciales, a vérifié et atteste par les présentes l'existence du projet de fusion et tous les autres actes et exigences formels imposés à la Société par la fusion projetée.

Frais, évaluation

Le montant des frais, coûts, honoraires et charges, sous quelque forme que ce soit, incombant à la Société sont évalués à deux mille trois cents euros (2.300,- EUR).

Plus rien n'étant à l'ordre du jour, la séance est levée.

Le notaire instrumentant qui comprend et parle l'anglais, constate par les présentes qu'à la requête du comparant, le présent acte est rédigé en anglais suivi d'une traduction en langue française. A la requête de la même personne et en cas de divergences entre le texte anglais et français, la version anglaise fera foi.

Dont acte, fait et passé à Luxembourg, date qu'en tête des présentes.

Et après lecture faite et interprétation donnée au comparant, connus du notaire par ses nom, prénom, état et demeure, le comparant a signé avec Nous notaire le présent acte.

Signe: F. Cautaerts, C. Teres, E. De Freitas, P. Arrensdorff.

Enregistré à Remich, le 9 janvier 2008. Relation: REM/2008/59. — Reçu 12 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): Molling.

Pour expédition conforme, délivrée aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Mondorf-les-Bains, le 15 février 2008.

R. Arrensdorff.

Référence de publication: 2008026618/218/260.

(080026636) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 19 février 2008.

Great American Stores, Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-1313 Luxembourg, 2A, rue des Capucins.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 122.642.

Le bilan au 30 juin 2007 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Pour la société

PKF WEBER ET BONTEMPS

Experts comptables et fiscaux

Réviseurs d'entreprise

Signatures

Référence de publication: 2008027029/592/16.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 19 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN04830. - Reçu 16 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080027451) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.

Sparinvest Asset Allocation, Société d'Investissement à Capital Variable, (anc. SPARINVEST Fund-of-funds).

Siège social: L-1470 Luxembourg, 69, route d'Esch.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 84.451.

Le bilan au 31 décembre 2003 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg, le 19 février 2008.

Pr A. Schmitt emp.

S. G. Arendt

Avocat à la Cour

Référence de publication: 2008027035/275/16.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 18 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN04572. - Reçu 64 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080027368) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.



La Financière de l'Avenir S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-2212 Luxembourg, 6, place de Nancy. R.C.S. Luxembourg B 51.388.

Le bilan au 31 décembre 2005 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg, le 4 février 2008.

Pour la société

PKF WEBER ET BONTEMPS

Experts comptables et fiscaux

Réviseurs d'entreprises

Signatures

Référence de publication: 2008027030/592/17.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 19 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN04827. - Reçu 18 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080027454) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.

Passy International SA, Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-1371 Luxembourg, 31, Val Sainte Croix.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 88.996.

Le bilan au 31 décembre 2006 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.

Pour la société

Signature

Référence de publication: 2008027031/1091/14.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 19 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN04931. - Reçu 20 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080027358) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.

IST lux s.a., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-1331 Luxembourg, 57, boulevard Grande-Duchesse Charlotte.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 82.845.

EXTRAIT

- 1. Il résulte du procès-verbal de l'assemblée générale extraordinaire tenue le 30 janvier 2008 que:
- Monsieur Gregory Spieckermann, demeurant à B-5500 Dinant, 31, chemin de la Croix
- Madame Sylvie Portenseigne, avec adresse professionnelle à L-1331 Luxembourg, 57, boulevard Grande-Duchesse Charlotte remplacent jusqu'à l'assemblée générale ordinaire qui se tiendra en 2012, les administrateurs démissionnaires:
 - Madame Myriam Goemans, demeurant à B-1357 Hélécine, 7, rue Hubert Vollon
 - La société LACES INTERNATIONAL INC., établie à DE 19901 Dover, 30, Old Rudnick Lane
- 2. Lors de sa réunion en date du 1 ^{er} février 2008, le Conseil d'Administration de la Société IST LUX S.A. a pris à l'unanimité la résolution suivante:

Conformément à l'article 64 (2) de la loi modifiée du 10 août 1915 sur les sociétés commerciales, Monsieur Ronny Spieckermann, demeurant à B-1357 Hélécine, 7, rue Hubert Vollon, est nommé Président du Conseil d'Administration.

Luxembourg,1 e r février 2008.

Signature

Le Mandataire

Référence de publication: 2008027424/323/23.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 18 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN04462. - Reçu 14 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080027537) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.



Participation-Financement Outremer S.A., P.F.O. S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-2522 Luxembourg, 6, rue Guillaume Schneider.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 95.225.

FXTRAIT

Il résulte du procès-verbal de l'assemblée générale extraordinaire tenue en date du 21 novembre 2007 que:

- 1. L'Assemblée accepte la démission de la société CERTIFICA LUXEMBOURG Sàrl de son poste de Commissaire.
- 2. L'Assemblée décide de nommer en remplacement du Commissaire démissionnaire, la société BF CONSULTING Sàrl, et ayant son siège social 50, val Fleuri, L-1526 Luxembourg.

Le mandat du nouveau Commissaire prendra fin lors de l'assemblée générale qui statuera sur les comptes arrêtés au 31 décembre 2008.

3. L'Assemblée décide de la prolongation, pour la même période, du mandat d'administrateur de Madame Susan Avanzi.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg, le 4 février 2008.

Pour extrait conforme

Signature

Référence de publication: 2008027425/6312/21.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN05200. - Reçu 14 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080027513) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.

IMMO VANSTAR Luxembourg S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-2449 Luxembourg, 49, boulevard Royal.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 54.658.

Extrait du procès-verbal de l'assemblée générale extraordinaire tenue à Luxembourg le 15 novembre 2007

L'assemblée a décidé de prolonger le mandat d'administrateur délégué de Mademoiselle Caroline Dierickx pour une durée de six ans, ainsi que d'arrêter le mandat de M. Pascal Wagner en tant qu'administrateur-délégué avec effet rétroactif au 5 septembre 2001.

L'assemblée a décidé de prolonger les mandats d'administrateurs de Monsieur Pascal Wagner et de Madame Renée Wagner-Klein pour une durée de six ans.

L'assemblée a décidé de prolonger le mandat du commissaire aux comptes du BUREAU COMPTABLE PASCAL WAGNER S.A. (anc. INTERNATIONAL FINANCIAL AND MARKETING CONSULTING SA) pour une durée de six ans.

Administrateur-délégué:

Mademoiselle Caroline Dierickx, administrateur de sociétés demeurant à L-2449 Luxembourg, 49, boulevard Royal

Administrateurs

Monsieur Pascal Wagner, comptable avec adresse professionnelle 81, rue J.-B. Gillardin, L-4735 Pétange

Madame Renée Wagner-Klein, employée privée avec adresse professionnelle 81, rue J.-B. Gillardin, L-4735 Pétange

Commissaire aux comptes:

BUREAU COMPTABLE PASCAL WAGNER S.A., 81, rue J. B. Gillardin, L-4735 Pétange

Pétange, le 15 novembre 2007.

Pour la société

Signature

Référence de publication: 2008027430/762/27.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 14 décembre 2007, réf. LSO-CL04174. - Reçu 14 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080027341) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.



AB Cinéma S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Capital social: EUR 12.500,00.

Siège social: L-2453 Luxembourg, 18-20, rue Eugène Ruppert.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 131.730.

Extrait rectificatif

Lors du dépôt LO70157689.05, une erreur matérielle s'est produite. Cette nouvelle donnée remplace la précédente. Le nom de l'Administrateur ne s'écrit pas «Bertot» mais il s'écrit «Bortot»

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Senningerberg, le 29 janvier 2008.

Pour extrait conforme

ATOZ

Signature

Référence de publication: 2008027461/4170/18.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 18 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN04723. - Reçu 14 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080027002) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.

AKSIA Capital III Investments S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-2340 Luxembourg, 6, rue Philippe II.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 123.845.

Le bilan au 31 décembre 2007 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Signature.

Référence de publication: 2008027123/2460/12.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 18 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN04469. - Reçu 28 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080026886) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.

Babcock & Brown Retail Portfolio 6, S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-2721 Luxembourg, 4, rue Alphonse Weicker.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 118.398.

Le bilan au 31 décembre 2006 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Pour la société

PKF WEBER ET BONTEMPS

Experts comptables et fiscaux

Réviseurs d'entreprise

Signatures

Référence de publication: 2008027020/592/16.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 19 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN04856. - Reçu 16 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080027407) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.

EPP Velizy (Lux) S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Capital social: EUR 12.394,68.

Siège social: L-1371 Luxembourg, 7, Val Sainte Croix. R.C.S. Luxembourg B 60.976.

Mention rectificative du bilan déposé le 9 février 2006 enregistré sous la référence LSO BM/07314 et accepté au registre sous le N: L060014482.



Le bilan de dissolution modifié au 25 septembre 2005 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg, le 19 février 2008.

Pour EPP VELIZY (LUX) Sàrl

LUXEMBOURG INTERNATIONAL CONSULTING S.A.

Signature

Référence de publication: 2008027088/536/19.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 28 janvier 2008, réf. LSO-CM09254. - Reçu 22 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080026982) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.

Vestar International S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-1150 Luxembourg, 207, route d'Arlon.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 115.051.

Le bilan au 30 juin 2007, dûment approuvé, a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Extrait sincère et conforme

VESTAR INTERNATIONAL S.A.

Signature

Référence de publication: 2008027126/1022/14.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 18 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN04577. - Reçu 26 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080026889) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.

Wheels Communication S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-3895 Foetz, rue de l'Industrie, coin des Artisans.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 96.809.

Le bilan au 31 décembre 2006 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Signature.

Référence de publication: 2008027218/1439/12.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 7 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN01406. - Reçu 18 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080027371) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.

MCI Lux S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-3895 Foetz, rue de l'Industrie, Coin des Artisans.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 105.610.

Le bilan au 31 décembre 2006 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Signature.

Référence de publication: 2008027219/1439/12.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 7 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN01408. - Reçu 18 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080027373) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.



EM Holdings (Luxembourg) S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Capital social: EUR 12.500,00.

Siège social: L-2636 Luxembourg, 12, rue Léon Thyes. R.C.S. Luxembourg B 126.356.

EXTRAIT

En date du 17 décembre 2007, l'Associé unique a pris les résolutions suivantes:

- Les personnes suivantes sont élues nouveaux gérants de la société avec effet immédiat et ce pour une durée indéterminée:
 - Ashley Warren Abdo avec adresse au 39A Alte Landstrasse, Kusnacht, CH-8700 Zürich
 - Michael Brandt avec adresse au 72 Camp Road, Gerrards Cross SL9 7PB, UK
 - Frank Walenta avec adresse au 12, rue Léon Thyes, L-2636 Luxembourg
 - Bart Zech avec adresse au 12, rue Léon Thyes, L-2636 Luxembourg

Luxembourg, le 30 janvier 2008.

Pour extrait conforme

F. Walenta

Référence de publication: 2008026466/724/21.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 15 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN03880. - Reçu 14 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080026712) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 19 février 2008.

EPP Bezons (Lux) S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Capital social: EUR 39.057,44.

Siège social: L-1371 Luxembourg, 7, Val Sainte Croix.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 64.292.

Mention rectificative du bilan déposé le 30 septembre 2005 enregistré sous la référence LSO BI/05433 et accepté au registre sous le N: L050086260.6

Le bilan modifié au 30 novembre 2004 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg, le 19 février 2008.

Pour EPP BEZONS (LUX) Sàrl

LUXEMBOURG INTERNATIONAL CONSULTING S.A.

Signature

Référence de publication: 2008027084/536/18.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 28 janvier 2008, réf. LSO-CM09265. - Reçu 22 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080026991) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.

Almeida S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-1840 Luxembourg, 40, boulevard Joseph II.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 92.672.

Le bilan au 31 décembre 2006 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg.

Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

FIDUCIAIRE DE LUXEMBOURG S.A.

Signature

Référence de publication: 2008027082/657/13.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 14 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN03822. - Reçu 28 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080027055) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.



EPP Velizy (Lux) S.à r.l., Société à responsabilité limitée.

Capital social: EUR 12.394,68.

Siège social: L-1371 Luxembourg, 7, Val Sainte Croix. R.C.S. Luxembourg B 60.976.

Mention rectificative du bilan déposé le 30 septembre 2005 enregistré sous la référence LSO BI/05461 et accepté au registre sous le N: L050086239.6.

Le bilan modifié au 30 novembre 2004 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg, le 19 février 2008.

Pour EPP VELIZY (LUX) Sàrl

LUXEMBOURG INTERNATIONAL CONSULTING S.A.

Signature

Référence de publication: 2008027086/536/18.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 28 janvier 2008, réf. LSO-CM09259. - Reçu 22 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080026989) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.

Omnium S.A., Société Anonyme.

Siège social: L-3895 Foetz, rue de l'Industrie, Coin des Artisans.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 117.871.

Le bilan au 31 décembre 2006 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Signature.

Référence de publication: 2008027226/1439/12.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 7 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN01432. - Reçu 18 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080027410) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.

Groupe Sotumec Sàrl, Société à responsabilité limitée.

Siège social: L-2543 Luxembourg, 30, Dernier Sol.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 113.881.

Le bilan au 31 décembre 2006 a été déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg. Pour mention aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Signature.

Référence de publication: 2008027216/5998/12.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008, réf. LSO-CN05569. - Reçu 91 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): G. Reuland.

(080027679) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 20 février 2008.

Fondations Capital I S.C.A., SICAR, Société en Commandite par Actions sous la forme d'une Société d'Investissement en Capital à Risque,

(anc. Fondations Capital I S.C.A.).

Siège social: L-1511 Luxembourg, 121, avenue de la Faïencerie.

R.C.S. Luxembourg B 129.317.

In the year two thousand and eight, on the thirteenth of February.

Before the undersigned Maître Joseph Elvinger, notary, residing in Luxembourg.

Is held an extraordinary general meeting of the shareholders of FONDATIONS CAPITAL I S.C.A., a partnership limited by shares duly incorporated and existing under the laws of Luxembourg, having its registered office at 121, avenue de la Faïencerie, L-1511 Luxembourg, registered with the Luxembourg Trade and Companies Register under number B 129.317 (the «Company»), whose deed of incorporation was enacted by the undersigned notary on June 15, 2007, published in



the Mémorial C, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations N ° 1685, dated August 9, 2007, and whose bylaws have been last amended pursuant to a deed enacted by the undersigned notary dated December 18, 2007, not yet published.

The meeting is chaired by Mr. Nicolas Cuisset, employee, with professional address at 1B, Heienhaff, L-1736 Senningerberg.

The chairman appointed as secretary Mrs. Rachel Uhl, jurist, having her professional address at 15, Côte d'Eich, L-1450 Luxembourg and the meeting elected as scrutineer Ms Laura Gehlkopf, employee, with professional address at 1B, Heienhaff, L-1736 Luxembourg.

The chairman declared and requested the notary to act:

- I. That the shareholders present or represented and the number of their shares are shown on an attendance list, signed by the chairman, the secretary, the scrutineer and the undersigned notary. The said list as well as the proxies will be registered with these minutes.
- II. As appears from the said attendance list, three thousand eight hundred eighty-eight (3,888) shares out of a total of three thousand eight hundred eighty-eight (3,888) shares are present or represented at the present extraordinary general meeting so that the meeting can validly decide on all items of its agenda.
 - III. That the agenda of the meeting is the following:
 - 1. Change of the purpose of the Company to a société d'investissement en capital risque («SICAR»);
 - 2. Rename the Company FONDATIONS CAPITAL I S.C.A., SICAR;
- 3. Appointment of PricewaterhouseCoopers, with registered office at 400, route d'Esch, L-1471 Luxembourg, as independent auditor of the Company;
- 4. Appointment of SOCIETE GENERALE BANK & TRUST LUXEMBOURG, with registered office at 11, avenue Emile Reuter, L-2420 Luxembourg, as depositary bank of the Company;
 - 5. Restatement of the entire articles of association of the Company.

After the foregoing was approved by the meeting, the meeting unanimously took the following resolutions:

First resolution

The meeting resolved to adopt the status of a société d'investissement en capital risque («SICAR») submitted to the law of June 15th, 2004 relating to the investment company in risk capital («SICAR Law»), as amended.

Second resolution

The meeting resolved to change the name of the Company from FONDATIONS CAPITAL I S.C.A. to FONDATIONS CAPITAL I S.C.A, SICAR.

Third resolution

The meeting resolved to appoint PricewaterhouseCoopers, with registered office at 400, route d'Esch, L-1471 Luxembourg, as independent auditor of the Company

Fourth resolution

The meeting resolved to appoint SOCIETE GENERALE BANK & TRUST LUXEMBOURG, with registered office at 11, avenue Emile Reuter, L-2420 Luxembourg, as depositary bank of the Company

Fifth resolution

The meeting resolved to fully restate the Company's articles of association to give them henceforth the following content:

Definitions

Abort Costs abort costs or broken deal expenses incurred in connection with proposed investments to be made by the SICAR;

Adviser FONDATIONS CAPITAL S.A., a corporation organised under the laws of Luxembourg, or such other entity or entities as appointed by the General Partner from time to time (in place of or in addition to FONDATIONS CAPITAL S.A.) to provide advice to the General Partner in relation to the investment and divestment of the assets of the SICAR;

Advisory Agreement any advisory agreement under which the Adviser agrees to provide advisory services to the General Partner;

A Ordinary Loan Notes Loan Notes of ten Euros (€10) each issued by the SICAR and convertible into, or replacable by, A Ordinary Shares;

A Ordinary Shares the A Ordinary Shares of ten Euros (€10) each in the capital of the SICAR, with the rights as more particularly described in these Articles;

A Pool that amount more particularly described as such in Article 25.3.3 and 25.3.4;

Affiliate in relation to a Person, means any employee, director, member of any investment team or committee of the Person and any investment fund managed or advised by the Person;

Articles the articles of FONDATIONS CAPITAL I S.C.A., SICAR;



Associate any corporation or undertaking which in relation to the person concerned is a subsidiary or holding company or a subsidiary of such holding company or any partnership which is a subsidiary undertaking of the person concerned or of any such holding company provided that a Portfolio Company shall not be deemed to be an Associate of the General Partner by reason only of an interest of the SICAR in such Portfolio Company;

B2 Ordinary Loan Notes Loan Notes of ten Euros (€10) each issued by the SICAR and convertible into or replacable by B2 Ordinary Shares;

B2 Ordinary Shares the B2 Ordinary Shares of ten Euros (€10) each in the capital of the SICAR, with the rights as more particularly described in these Articles;

B Ordinary Loan Notes Loan Notes of ten Euros (€10) each issued by the SICAR and convertible into or replacable by B Ordinary Shares;

B Ordinary Shares the B Ordinary Shares of ten Euros (€10) each in the capital of the SICAR, with the rights as more particularly described in these Articles;

B2 Pool that amount more particularly described as such in Articles 25.3.3 and 25.3.4;

B Pool that amount more particularly described as such in Articles 25.3.3 and 25.3.4;

Bridging Investments investments by the SICAR which have been realised within 12 months of acquisition;

Business Day each day when the banks are open for the conduct of ordinary business in Luxembourg and in France;

C Ordinary Loan Notes Loan Notes of ten Euros (€10) each issued by the SICAR and convertible into or replacable by C Ordinary Shares;

C Ordinary Shares the C Ordinary Shares of ten Euros (€10) each in the capital of the SICAR, with the rights as more particularly described in these Articles;

C Pool that amount more particularly described as such in Article 25.3.3;

Carried Interest as defined in Article 25.5;

Carried Interest the percentage equal to:

Percentage

 $20 - (A/B \times 20)$ per cent.

where A = the aggregate Commitment by the relevant holder of B Ordinary Shares or B Ordinary Loan Notes or B2 Ordinary Shares or B2 Ordinary Loan Notes (as applicable); and

where B = aggregate of all Commitments;

Catch-up Percentage the percentage equal to:

 $25 - (A/B \times 25)$ per cent.

where A = the aggregate Commitment by the relevant holder of B Ordinary Shares or B Ordinary Loan Notes or B2 Ordinary Shares or B2 Ordinary Loan Notes (as applicable); and

where B = aggregate of all Commitments;

Change of Control in relation to any Person, the acquisition directly or indirectly of the right to over 50% of the voting interests in the Person or the right to receive over 50% of the profits of the Person or the right to appoint a majority of the board of directors of the Person or otherwise to direct the operation of the Person's business and affairs, in each case by a Person or Persons who do not do so at the Initial Closing;

Closing Date any date on which signed and dated Subscription Agreements are accepted by the General Partner;

Code the United States Internal Revenues Code of 1986, as amended;

Commitment the total subscription for Loan Notes and/or Ordinary Shares agreed by an Investor, including, for the avoidance of doubt, any Ordinary Shares held by the Investor;

Commitment Period the period starting on the Initial Closing and ending on the earlier of (i) the date when all Shares in respect of which Commitments have been made are issued and paid up, (ii) the fifth (5th) anniversary of the Last Closing, and (iii) 30 June 2014;

SICAR FONDATIONS CAPITAL I S.C.A. SICAR;

CSSF the Commission de Surveillance du Secteur Financier:

Default Interest as defined in Article 5.14;

Depositary Bank the depositary bank of the SICAR, as described under Article 44;

Encumber in relation to a Share or other asset, means to make the Share or asset (as relevant) subject to a mortgage, charge, pledge, lien, option, restriction, right of first refusal, right of pre-emption, third party right or interest, other encumbrance or security interest of any kind, or another type of agreement or arrangement having similar effect;

ERISA the United States Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended from time to time;

ERISA Investor an Investor that (i) is an employee benefit plan (within the meaning of Section 3(3) of ERISA that is subject to Part 4 of Subtitle B of Title I of ERISA or (ii) an entity whose underlying assets include «plan assets» within the meaning of ERISA and the Plan Asset Regulations by reason of investment in the entity by an employee benefit plan described in clause (i) above;



Establishment Expenses the reasonable and proper costs of the SICAR payable in respect of its establishment and entering into the arrangements with the General Partner and the Adviser not exceeding the lower of (i) €4,100,000 (four million one hundred thousand Euro) and (ii) one per cent (1%) of total Commitments;

Euro the currency referred to in Article 2 of Council Regulation (EU) No. 974/98;

Excluding Act as defined in Article 19.2;

Excused Investor as defined in Article 5.16.2;

Excused Investment as defined in Article 5.16.2:

Excused Investment Shares as defined in Article 5.16.2.1;

General Partner FONDATIONS CAPITAL MANAGEMENT S.A., a corporation organised under the laws of Luxembourg, or such other entity as determined from time to time under the terms of these Articles, being (and for so long as it is) the associé commandité (general partner) of the SICAR or any replacement General Partner (associé commandité) appointed in accordance with these Articles and the Law from time to time;

General Partner's Shares the General Partner's Shares of ten Euros (€10) each in the capital of the SICAR and held by the General Partner, with the rights as more particularly described in these Articles;

Indemnified Individual any officer, director, agent, partner or employee of the General Partner, the Adviser or any of their Associates;

Indemnified Person the General Partner, the Adviser or any of their Associates and any Indemnified Individual;

Initial Closing 15 June 2007, date of the incorporation of FONDATIONS CAPITAL I S.C.A.;

Initial Investors the Investors admitted to the SICAR on the Initial Closing;

Insolvency Event in relation to any Person:

- (i) any admission by such Person of its inability to pay its debts as they fall due, or the suspension of payment on any of its debts (other than where it is disputing such payment in good faith) or the announcement of its intention to do so;
- (ii) any step by such Person with a view to a composition, moratorium, assignment or similar arrangement with its creditors generally;
- (iii) any convening by such Person, its directors or its members of a meeting for the purpose of considering any resolution for, or any proposal to petition for, or to file documents with the court for, its winding up, administration (whether out of court or otherwise) or dissolution or any such resolution being passed;
- (iv) any assistance in the presentation of, or any failure to oppose in a timely manner a petition for, the winding up, administration (whether out of court or otherwise) or dissolution of such Person;
- (v) any request by the directors, partners or other officers of such Person for the appointment of, or the giving of any notice of their intention to appoint, or the taking of any step with a view to appointing a liquidator, trustee in bankruptcy, judicial custodian, compulsory manager (whether out of court or otherwise) or similar officer;
- (vi) any other voluntary action by such Person in furtherance of its liquidation, administration (out of court or otherwise), reorganisation, dissolution or the termination of its corporate status;

any action of a similar nature to (i) to (vi) above in any jurisdiction outside Luxembourg in relation to such Person;

Investment Committee the committee appointed by the General Partner pursuant to the provisions of Article 6.1;

Investment Policy the investment policy of the SICAR, as more particularly described in Article 3.3;

Investment Professionals Xavier Marin, plus such senior professionals (including initially Philippe Renauld) as are approved by the Investors' Committee (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned), on the recommendation of Xavier Marin, being investment professionals of the General Partner or the Adviser (and/or any subadviser appointed by the Adviser) from time to time;

Investor any person who submits a signed and dated Subscription Agreement in respect of the SICAR which is accepted by the General Partner on a Closing Date, and any transferee of such Investor as permitted by these Articles, including any holder of Loan Notes or Ordinary Shares;

Investors' Committee the investors' committee as constituted pursuant to Article 8;

Key Event has the meaning given in Article 18.1;

Last Closing the last date on which Subscription Agreements are accepted by the General Partner, which shall be no later than 30 June 2009;

Late Payment Interest the interest payment payable by New Investors, as calculated pursuant to Article 5.10.2;

Law the Luxembourg law of 10 August 1915 on commercial companies, as amended;

Liquidation Price the price at which a Share is to be purchased by the SICAR from a Shareholder pursuant to Article 23.2.4, being an amount based on the par value of any such Share minus any write downs;

Loan Notes A Ordinary Loan Notes, B2 Ordinary Loan Notes, B Ordinary Loan Notes and C Ordinary Loan Notes; **Management Fee** as defined in Article 16.1;

New Investors all Investors whose Subscription Agreements are accepted by the General Partner after the Initial Closing;



Ongoing Expenses the reasonable and proper costs and expenses of the SICAR being:

- (i) the costs of printing and circulating reports and notices, including the costs of providing tax reporting information to Investors;
 - (ii) legal fees and any litigation costs;
 - (iii) auditors' and valuers' fees;
 - (iv) bank charges and borrowing costs;
 - (v) Depositary Bank's fees and expenses;
 - (vi) external consultants' fees;
- (vii) costs and expenses (including all stamp duties and professional fees) of identifying, evaluating, negotiating, acquiring, holding, monitoring and disposing of investments;
- (viii) costs of providing insurance for the personnel of the General Partner or any of its Associates in their roles (if any) as directors of Portfolio Companies; and
 - (ix) the reasonable costs and expenses of the Investors' Committee;

but excluding overhead expenses of the General Partner, the Adviser (and any sub-adviser appointed by it);

Ordinary Shares A Ordinary Shares, B2 Ordinary Shares, B Ordinary Shares, C Ordinary Shares and (if applicable) any Excused Investment Shares;

Participating Investor as defined in Article 5.16.2.3;

Participating Shares the Participating Shares of ten Euros (€10) each in the capital of the SICAR, with the rights as more particularly described in these Articles;

Person means any individual, partnership, corporation, body corporate, limited liability company, joint venture, joint stock company, undertaking, unincorporated organisation or association, trust (including the trustees thereof in their capacity as such), government, governmental agency, political subdivision of any government or other entity or association of any kind, whether or not having a legal personality or being incorporated;

Plan Asset Regulations the US Department of Labor's Regulation 29 CFR Section 2510.3-101 promulgated under ERISA, as modified by Section 3(42) of ERISA which was added by the Pension Protection Act of 2006;

Portfolio Company a body corporate which is the subject of an investment by the SICAR;

Prohibited Persons as defined in Article 23.1;

Purchase Notice a notice served by the General Partner on a Shareholder pursuant to Articles 23.2.4.1 and 23.2.4.2; **Register** the register of Shareholders of the SICAR;

Reputable US Counsel as defined in Article 6.5.2;

Seller an Investor that proposes to transfer all or part of its Commitment;

Set Off Amount as defined in Article 16.6;

Shares the Ordinary Shares, the Participating Shares and the General Partner's Shares;

Shareholders the shareholders of the SICAR;

Shareholders' Consent the written consent (which may consist of one or more documents in like form each signed by one or more of the Investors) of such of the Shareholders whose aggregate Commitments represent over fifty per cent (50%) of the aggregate amount of total Commitments;

SICAR Law the law of 15 June 2004 regarding the société d'investissement en capital à risque (SICAR);

six months EURIBOR the offered rate for six months Euro interbank deposits in the London interbank market as published at or about 11.00am (London time) on the relevant Business Day by SOCIETE GENERALE S.A.;

Subscription Agreements irrevocable signed and dated subscription agreements submitted by a potential Investor to the General Partner in respect of a Commitment;

Tax Charge such amount as is determined by the General Partner, in consultation with the Auditor, as being necessary to satisfy any charge to taxation which has been made against the holder(s) of Participating Shares by any relevant taxation authority in respect of any notional distribution to them of the Carried Interest or otherwise pursuant to applicable law;

Transaction Fees as defined in Article 16.5;

Ultimate Holding Company the company which, either directly or indirectly, is the ultimate beneficiary of the control of an undertaking; and

Valuation Procedures the basis of valuation of investments being the basis set out in the valuation guidelines contained in the «International Private Equity and Venture Capital Valuation Guidelines» published by the European Venture Capital Association in March 2005 (as amended, supplemented or replaced from time to time);

Well-informed Investors means in the meaning of article 2 of the SICAR Law, any institutional investor, any professional investor or any other investor who meets the following conditions (i) he adheres in writing to the status of well-informed investors and (ii) either he invests a minimum of one hundred and twenty-five thousand (€ 125,000) Euros in the SICAR or benefits from a certificate delivered by a credit institution, another professional of the financial sector within the



meaning of article II of Directive 93/22/CEE or a management company within the meaning of Directive 2001/107/CE stating that they are experienced enough to appreciate in an adequate manner an investment in risk capital.

A company is a «subsidiary» of another company, its «holding company»:

- (i) if that other company has a majority of the shareholders' or members' voting rights in it;
- (ii) if that other company has the right to appoint or remove a majority of the members of the administrative, management or supervisory body of it and is at the same time a shareholder in or member of it;
- (iii) if that other company is a shareholder in or member of it and has the right to exercise a dominant influence over it, pursuant to a contract entered into with it or to a provision in its memorandum or articles of association;
- (iv) if that other company is a shareholder in or member of it and controls alone, pursuant to an agreement with other shareholders in or members of it, a majority of shareholders' or members' voting rights in it; or
 - (v) if it is a subsidiary of a company which is itself a subsidiary of that other company; and the terms «subsidiary» and «holding company» shall be construed accordingly.

In addition, the term «subsidiary» and «holding company» shall also include any partnerships which are, or would be, subsidiaries or holding companies of the person concerned, references to «company» includes partnerships and similar undertakings (whether with or without legal personality).

An undertaking is controlled (the «Controlled Undertaking») by another undertaking (the «Controlling Undertaking») if the Controlling Undertaking owns, directly or indirectly, sufficient interests in the Controlled Undertaking giving it more than fifty per cent (50%) of the voting rights in the Controlled Undertaking and/or the right to appoint a majority of its board of directors or otherwise to direct the operation of its business and affairs and, without limitation, where the Controlled Undertaking is an undertaking for collective investment, in the management company, general partner or similar governing entity thereof.

- **1. Denomination.** There exists among the subscribers and all those who become owners of Shares hereafter issued, a SICAR in the form of a partnership limited by shares governed by the Law, with a fixed capital qualifying as a société d'investissement en capital à risque (SICAR) under the name of FONDATIONS CAPITAL I S.C.A. SICAR. The SICAR shall be governed by the laws pertaining to such entity, in particular, the Law, the SICAR Law as well as the present articles of association.
- **2. Duration.** The SICAR is established for a fixed term expiring on 30 April 2017. Notwithstanding the provisions of applicable law, the General Partner may call an extraordinary general meeting of the Shareholders prior to termination of the life of the SICAR, acting in the manner required for amendment of the Articles, which may terminate earlier the life of the SICAR or continue the life of the SICAR for a one year period or a further consecutive one year period (not exceeding two years in aggregate) so that the life of the SICAR shall not in any event extend beyond 30 April 2019.

3. Object.

- 3.1 The purpose of the SICAR is the investment, at all times in accordance with the Investment Policy, of the funds available to it in risk capital within the widest meaning permitted under article 1 of SICAR Law. The SICAR may also invest the funds available to it in any other securities or assets permitted by law and consistent with its purpose and Investment Policy.
- 3.2 The SICAR may take any measures and carry out any operation which it may deem useful in the accomplishment and development of its purpose to the full extent permitted by the SICAR Law. The SICAR shall at all times act in accordance with these Articles.
- 3.3 The Investment Policy of the SICAR shall be to invest in private equity investments in France and elsewhere in neighbouring countries. No more than twenty per cent (20%) of the aggregate Commitments may be invested in any one (1) Portfolio Company, provided that the SICAR may use up to thirty per cent (30%) of the aggregate Commitments in relation to a single investment if the General Partner intends to dispose of any excess investment over the twenty per cent (20%) level within twelve (12) months of such acquisition. The SICAR may acquire listed or publicly traded securities (i) in connection with or with a view to a public to private transaction or (ii) in respect of up to ten per cent (10%) of the aggregate Commitments. The SICAR will not enter into a hostile transaction that is not in the ordinary course of the business of the SICAR or, subject to this Article 3.3, is not within the Investment Policy. However, the General Partner may, after careful consideration of the relevant circumstances and provided that the General Partner reasonably forms the view that it is in the best interests of Shareholders, on occasion direct the SICAR to undertake a hostile transaction. No investment will be made in any blind pool, fund or other collective investment undertaking. The SICAR shall not invest in any Person which the General Partner knows, or would have grounds to suspect, following reasonable enquiries, is involved, directly or indirectly, in any of the following:
 - 3.3.1 money laundering, corruption, extortion or bribery;
 - 3.3.2 terrorism, military insurrection or the support of either of those things;
- 3.3.3 the use of forced labour or child labour, the use of discrimination in recruiting or managing employees, or non respect of freedom of association and right to collective bargaining or, more generally, activities which directly or through any subsidiary, do not respect human rights;



- 3.3.4 the production, development or trade of any special weapons that, through normal use, may violate fundamental humanitarian principles, such as anti-personnel landmines or cluster bombs;
- 3.3.5 activities which are located in any country that is currently condemned for human rights abuses by the United Nations Commission on Human Rights pursuant to official, published resolutions made by such commission;
- 3.3.6 the production and sale of chemicals or pesticides as a main business or the production of any substances or hazardous waste as, or as a material consequence, or by product, of a main business if in either case this occurs, or is conducted in a manner that results in a material violation of locally applicable environmental law and/or internationally accepted standards of environmental compliance and which may be materially detrimental to the business or reputation of the relevant investee company, the SICAR and/or its Investors unless the General Partner is satisfied that it is able to manage the risks involved from a business and reputational standpoint;
- 3.3.7 other activities which are illegal in any of the jurisdictions in which the Person directly or indirectly operates or if such activities were to occur in a member state of the European Union, could result in any Person involved in, or aiding or abetting, such activities to be subject to criminal sanction.

The General Partner shall further develop and operate practices and procedures to monitor its and the SICAR's compliance with the restraints set out in these Articles and all applicable laws and regulations relating to money laundering and corruption from time to time. Upon the request of any Investor, the General Partner shall provide such information and confirmations as the Investor may reasonably require for the purposes of its own procedures adopted for the purposes of applicable laws and regulations relating to money laundering and corruption from time to time.

- 3.4 Without prejudice to, and without extending the prohibitions within, Article 3.3, where the General Partner proposes to make any investment in any company or business it shall be the duty of the General Partner to conduct reasonable due diligence to establish whether the investee company or any of its subsidiaries is, to any material extent, engaged in a business or practices which are:
- 3.4.1 materially harmful to the environment or contrary to established European consensus on good practice in environmental matters;
- 3.4.2 materially disrespectful of the health and safety or civil rights of or which otherwise materially exploit employees, individuals working for suppliers or other trading partners, persons living or working in areas or owning territory in which the investee company operates; and/or
- 3.4.3 which might otherwise reasonably give rise to concerns as to the risk of material business risks or material reputational risks

and, prior to proceeding to make any such investment, satisfying itself that the investment will not expose the SICAR and its Investors to a material risk of serious reputational damage and that adequate steps have been or will be, taken to assess, mitigate and/or manage potential material and adverse business risk.

4. Registered office.

- 4.1 The registered office of the SICAR is established in Luxembourg City, in the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg.
- 4.2 Branches or other offices may be established in Luxembourg by resolution of the General Partner.
- 4.3 In the event that the General Partner determines that extraordinary political, economic or social developments have occurred or are imminent that would interfere with the normal activities of the SICAR at its registered office, or with the ease of communication between such office and persons abroad, the registered office may be temporarily transferred abroad until the complete cessation of these abnormal circumstances. Such temporary measures shall have no effect on the nationality of the SICAR which, notwithstanding the temporary transfer of its registered office, will remain a Luxembourg corporation.

5. Share Capital.

- 5.1 The authorised capital of the SICAR is set at two billion Euros (€ 2,000,000,000) represented by one hundred and ninety nine million nine hundred and ninety six thousand eight hundred (199,996,800) Ordinary Shares, ten (10) fully paid General Partner's Shares and three thousand one hundred and ninety (3190) Participating Shares, each Share having a par value of ten Euros (€ 10). The holders of Participating Shares, Ordinary Shares and Excused Investment Shares shall be associés commanditaires (limited partners). The General Partner shall not create or issue any class of Share other than the classes of Shares set out in this Article 5.1 without:
- (i) the agreement of Shareholders representing at least 66 2/3 % of aggregate Commitments (excluding Shareholders in default under Article 5.14 and Shareholders holding C Ordinary Shares); and
- (ii) if the rights attached to such new class of Shares are, in any way, more beneficial than the rights attaching to the B Ordinary Shares, the consent of the holders of the B Ordinary Shares, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld (provided that, for the avoidance of doubt, such consent shall not be deemed to be unreasonably withheld if it is withheld solely because the B Ordinary Shareholders wish to obtain rights attaching to the new class of Shares that are not attached to the B Ordinary Shares).

During a period ending five (5) years after the date of publication of these Articles in the Luxembourg Official Gazette, Mémorial C, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations and in accordance with the Law, the General Partner is authorised to increase one or more times the issued share capital by causing the SICAR to issue new Shares within the limits of the



authorised share capital. Prior to the expiry of that five (5) year period, each Shareholder and the General Partner must do all things necessary or desirable, including providing any consent or voting in favour of any resolution, to extend or renew the five (5) year period referred to in the preceding sentence for the purposes of making draw downs and consequently increasing share capital (within the limits of the authorised share capital) for purposes expressly contemplated in these Articles but subject always to the restrictions set out in these Articles. The General Partner may delegate, under his responsibility and supervision, to any duly authorised person (other than any person which the Adviser appoints to act as a sub-adviser) the duties of accepting subscriptions and receiving payment for the new Shares representing part or all of such increased amount of share capital.

- 5.2 In accordance with the Law, the issued capital of the SICAR is set at to thirty-eight thousand eight hundred eighty Euro (€ 38,880), represented by:
- 5.2.1 ten (10) fully paid General Partner's Shares with a par value of ten Euros (€ 10) held by FONDATIONS CAPITAL MANAGEMENT S.A. acting as associé commandité (general partner) which shall be solely responsible for the management of the SICAR; and
- 5.2.2 three thousand one hundred and ninety (3,190) fully paid Participating Shares which will be held directly or indirectly by the Partners and the investment directors of the Investment Advisor, eighty-three (83) fully paid A Ordinary Shares which will be held by other Investors, four hundred sixty-eight (468) fully paid B Ordinary Shares and one hundred thirty-six (136) fully paid B2 Ordinary Shares (the B and B2 Oridinary Shares will be held by Investors vested with coinvestment rights as set forth in article 28) and one (1) fully paid C Ordinary Share (to be held by the General Partner), all with a par value of ten Euro (€ 10) each, held by the «associés commanditaires» (limited partners).
- 5.2.3 Except as otherwise expressly stated herein, all Shares shall rank equally and shall carry the same rights, benefits, entitlements and obligations. Towards third parties, the SICAR shall be considered as one single entity. The holders of B and B2 Ordinary Shares will be granted co-investment rights as set forth in article 28.
- 5.3 The authorised capital and issued capital of the SICAR may be increased or decreased at any time by a resolution of the Shareholders adopted in the manner required for the amendment of the Articles and in accordance with the Law.
- 5.4 During the Commitment Period (and after the end of the Commitment Period in accordance with Article 5.8 below), the General Partner is authorised to increase from time to time the issued share capital within the limits of the authorised share capital. The General Partner shall also have, until the Last Closing, power to issue Loan Notes. A Ordinary Loan Notes, B2 Ordinary Loan Notes, B Ordinary Loan Notes or C Ordinary Loan Notes will, on issue, be designated as being convertible into or replacable by A Ordinary Shares, B2 Ordinary Shares, B Ordinary Shares or C Ordinary Shares respectively. The Initial Investors, any other person to whom all holders of B Ordinary Loan Notes and/or B Ordinary Shares at any time consent and any transferee in accordance with Article 10, will be the only Investors to be issued B Ordinary Loan Notes and/or B Ordinary Shares. The General Partner, any one or more of the Investment Professionals and/or entities directly and indirectly controlled by any one or more of the Investment Professionals have executed Subscription Agreements at the Initial Closing and shall execute Subscription Agreements on each subsequent Closing Date so that such individuals or entities only will at all times have subscribed for either C Ordinary Loan Notes and/or C Ordinary Shares (subscribed at the same price as the A Ordinary Shares or A Ordinary Loan Notes) equal to one per cent (1%) of the aggregate Commitments.
- 5.5 During the Commitment Period (and after the end of the Commitment Period in accordance with Article 5.8 below), subject to receipt of an appropriately executed Subscription Agreement from a potential Investor, the General Partner may issue draw down notices in respect of Loan Notes and Ordinary Shares until the Last Closing and in respect of Ordinary Shares only from the Last Closing as set out in Articles 5.12 to 5.16. Ordinary Shares issued pursuant to a draw down notice shall be issued at their par value and fully paid up on issue.
- 5.6.1 The General Partner may determine one or more Closing Dates for Investors. The minimum Commitment for each Investor shall be ten million Euros (€ 10,000,000) or such lesser amount as the General Partner, in its sole discretion, may determine.
- 5.6.2 The General Partner may accept new Subscription Agreements and new Commitments from New Investors subscribing for B2 Ordinary Shares and/or B2 Ordinary Loan Notes until the aggregate Commitments in respect of B2 Ordinary Shares and/or B2 Ordinary Loan Notes, as the case may be, are equal to two hundred million Euros (€ 200,000,000). Beyond this limit, no other B2 Ordinary Shares and/or B2 Ordinary Loan Notes subscription will be accepted provided that the General Partner may, on a case by case basis, accept (in its sole discretion) Subscription Agreements and Commitments for B2 Ordinary Shares and/or B2 Ordinary Loan Notes from New Investors (each New Investor acting alone or together with another entity or member of its group) subscribing at least fifty million Euros (€ 50,000,000).
 - 5.7.1 The General Partner may accept Subscription Agreements from Investors until the Last Closing.
- 5.7.2 No ERISA Investor shall be admitted as an Investor or Shareholder of the SICAR at any closing if the admission of such ERISA Investor would result in the participation in the SICAR by «benefit plan investors» becoming «significant» (as those terms are defined in the Plan Asset Regulations), in which event the General Partner will delay the admission of such ERISA Investor until such time as the SICAR is a «venture capital operating company» within the meaning of the Plan Asset Regulations pursuant to Article 6.5.2 and provided further that an ERISA Investor may be admitted as an Investor and Shareholder after the Last Closing if such ERISA Investor executed a Subscription prior to the Last Closing



but was not admitted as an Investor and Shareholder because its admission was required to be delayed pursuant to the provisions of this Article 5.7.2 until the SICAR qualifies as a «venture capital operating company».

5.8 At the end of the Commitment Period, save as set out in this Article 5.8, Investors will be released from any further obligation in respect of Ordinary Shares for which they have committed but which have not been issued pursuant to a draw down notice. However, the General Partner may, after the end of the Commitment Period, in its absolute discretion, issue a draw down notice in respect of Ordinary Shares (and issue further fully paid Ordinary Shares) for the purpose of (a) making additional investments in companies (or Associates of such companies) in which the SICAR has already made investments, including the exercise of subscription rights, up to fifteen per cent (15%) of total Commitments, (b) completing investments for which a letter of intent or similar agreement relating to the investment has been signed with the prospective seller(s) by the General Partner or the SICAR prior to the expiry of the Commitment Period and details of which, including a reasonable estimate of the amount of Commitment that will need to be drawn down to fund each such investment, have been notified in writing to the Shareholders forthwith following the expiry of the Commitment Period, and (c) paying the SICAR's operating expenses and payments required pursuant to any indemnity provisions set out herein, and the Shareholders do hereby specifically accept and approve such authority.

5.9 Draw down notices issued to the Initial Investors and to subsequent Investors admitted on a Closing Date prior to the Last Closing will be in respect of Ordinary Shares and/or Loan Notes. On the Last Closing, each class of Loan Note shall be converted into or replaced by its respective class of Ordinary Shares. Any repayment made by the SICAR in respect of outstanding Loan Notes on or around the date of the Last Closing for the purposes of converting them into or replacing them with their respective class of Ordinary Shares shall not constitute a distribution pursuant to Article 5.9. For the avoidance of doubt, no Loan Notes shall be issued on any date following the Last Closing.

5.10 New Investors will be required (i) in the case of Investors being admitted to the SICAR on a Closing Date prior to the Last Closing, to subscribe for Ordinary Shares and/or Loan Notes and (ii) in the case of Investors being admitted to the SICAR on the Last Closing and ERISA Investors being admitted to the SICAR after the Last Closing pursuant to Article 5.7.2, to subscribe for Ordinary Shares only. Investors admitted prior to the Last Closing will be required to subscribe for Ordinary Shares and Loan Notes in the proportion of one (1) Ordinary Share for each nine hundred and ninety nine (999) Loan Notes subscribed for, save that the balance, if any, of the amount drawn down in respect of a New Investor that is not a multiple of €10,000 shall instead be in respect of Loan Notes only, subject to each Investor holding at least one Ordinary Share at all times. New Investors will be required:

5.10.1 to pay within three days of the relevant Closing Date an amount necessary to equalise (subject to Article 5.16, in percentage of Commitment terms) the amounts drawn down from all Investors after taking into account any amounts distributed to any Investors (as set out in paragraph 5.11 below); plus

5.10.2 to pay within three days of the relevant Closing Date the Late Payment Interest (which will be in addition to New Investors' Commitments), calculated in each case by applying an interest rate equal to six months EURIBOR (set on the relevant Closing Date) plus two hundred (200) basis points, calculated from the date on which the relevant amount would have been drawn down had the New Investor been admitted to the SICAR on the Initial Closing to the date of the corresponding draw down from the New Investor. The Late Payment Interest shall be calculated based on the actual number of days elapsed.

5.11 As soon as practicable after receipt of the sums paid by the New Investors pursuant to Article 5.10, the General Partner shall pay to each previous Investor that part of the sums drawn down from New Investors as represents the difference between the amounts actually paid by the previous Investor and the amounts that the previous Investor would have paid if the New Investors had been admitted at the Initial Closing together with such share of the Late Payment Interest as corresponds to the amount of the difference, so that immediately thereafter all the Investors have paid up the same proportion of their respective Commitments. Sums paid to each previous Investor pursuant to this Article 5.11 will (save in respect of Late Payment Interest) be in partial repayment of the Loan Notes of each previous Investor, but shall be treated as not having been drawn down by the SICAR, and will be available for further draw down (whether pursuant to the Loan Notes or in respect of the issue of Ordinary Shares). The General Partner shall, following the admission of New Investors to the SICAR, make such allocations or reallocations of investments, Ongoing Expenses, Establishment Expenses, the Management Fee or other amounts drawn down prior to the admission of New Investors between all Investors so as to ensure that each Investor bears an amount of such expenses or fees, and acquires an amount of any investments, in proportion to the Commitment subscribed by such Investor.

5.12 Draw down notices may be served by the General Partner on Investors at any time for the purposes of payment of the Establishment Expenses, Ongoing Expenses, the Management Fee, funding investments to be made by the SICAR or such other purposes as are permitted pursuant to these Articles. Subject to Article 5.16, draw down notices shall be served on all Investors at the same time and in respect of the same proportion of each Investor's Commitment. Draw down notices shall be served by the General Partner on not less than ten (10) Business Days' notice and shall specify the purpose of the draw down and, in relation to draw downs regarding the proposed investments, a summary of such proposed investments. A Shareholder may request the General Partner to provide information about an investment which is the subject of a draw down notice solely to determine whether the Shareholder may have a right to be an Excused Investor in respect of such investment, and as soon as practicable after such receipt, and in any case prior to the draw down relating to the request falling due for payment, the General Partner shall, subject to any statutory or regulatory restrictions or the rules or requirements of any regulatory body relating to confidentiality, provide the Shareholder with



such information, provided that if the General Partner has information which if given to the Shareholder may restrict the ability of the Shareholder to deal in securities (such as price sensitive information in relation to a company whose securities are listed or traded on a recognised stock exchange), it will, before providing such information to the Shareholder, ask the Shareholder whether it wishes to receive such information and will only communicate such information if the Shareholder indicates in writing that it wishes to receive such information.

- 5.13 Cash held by the SICAR, other than cash held on a temporary basis, shall be invested in high quality bonds or other money market instruments. If within thirty (30) days of draw down amounts relating to such draw down have not been used by the SICAR for the purposes envisaged in the draw down notice, such amounts shall be returned to Investors as soon as practicable and shall be treated as not having been drawn down and will be available for further draw down.
- 5.14 In case of default of payment by an Investor in respect of any amount to be drawn down from such Investor at any point (whether on the Closing Date in respect of such Investor or subsequently), the relevant amount will be subject to Default Interest without further notice at an interest rate equal to four hundred (400) basis points above 6 months EURIBOR plus three hundred (300) basis points until the date of full payment (the «Default Interest»). The Default Interest shall be calculated on the basis of the actual number of days elapsed between the date which is three (3) Business Days following formal notice served by the General Partner pursuant to Article 5.15 and the relevant payment date.
- 5.15 If within thirty (30) Business Days following a formal notice served by the General Partner specifying that the relevant draw down date has expired and that the defaulting Investor is in default, the defaulting Investor has not paid the full amount due under the relevant draw down notice including the Default Interest, the General Partner shall have the right to cause the Loan Notes or Ordinary Shares issued to the defaulting Investor to be forfeited by a resolution of the General Partner to that effect and notice thereof being given to the defaulting Investor.
- 5.15.1 Where Ordinary Shares and/or Loan Notes have been forfeited in accordance with this Article 5.15, notice of the forfeiture shall be given to the holder of the Ordinary Shares and/or Loan Notes and an entry stating that such notice has been given and the date of such notice shall be made in the Register of Shares, but no forfeiture shall, in any manner, be invalidated by any omission or neglect to give such notice or to make such entry as set out in this Article 5.15.1.
- 5.15.2 Each Ordinary Share and/or Loan Note forfeited shall be repurchased by the SICAR in consideration of the right of distribution set out in Article 5.15.3 and the Loan Notes and/or Ordinary Shares arising in respect of the drawn down Commitment of the defaulting Investor shall be reallocated amongst the remaining Investors pro rata to their Commitments (and such Loan Notes and/or Ordinary Shares shall be redesignated as the relevant Class of Loan Notes and/or Ordinary Shares subscribed for by each remaining Investor). Upon any forfeiture pursuant to this Article 5.15 the outstanding Commitment of the defaulting Investor shall lapse.
- 5.15.3 In consideration of the repurchase by the SICAR pursuant to Article 5.15.2 of the forfeited Loan Notes and Ordinary Shares of a defaulting Investor, such defaulting Investor shall thereafter have the limited right of distribution to it of amounts drawn down on its Loan Notes or Ordinary Shares (less a proportionate amount to reflect (i) all expenses of the SICAR relating to seeking recovery of default amounts from, or enforcement action against, such defaulting Investor and (ii) any write-downs made prior to the time of such repayment), such distribution to be made when and if distributions are made pursuant to Article 25. In addition to the rights available to the SICAR and/or the General Partner pursuant to this Article 5.15, the SICAR and the General Partner shall have the right to pursue all remedies as are available to them in law against a defaulting Investor.
 - 5.16 Save as otherwise set out in this Article 5.16, all Investors shall be obliged to participate in each investment.
 - 5.16.1 If any investment by the SICAR in a Portfolio Company is likely to result in an Investor indirectly being in:
- 5.16.1.1 contravention of law, including a law which is to come into effect, governmental regulation to which it is subject or of the rules of any stock exchange or other body regulating the Investor or the imposition of material additional burdens (including financial burdens) under applicable law and/or regulation; or;
- 5.16.1.2 breach of the Investor's written investment policy (as established or amended from time to time), provided that such policy has (i) been notified in writing to the General Partner prior to acceptance by the General Partner of such Investor's Subscription Agreement, or (ii) notified thereafter (but in that case, provided such policy is not rejected by the General Partner (acting reasonably) and provided that any subsequent amendments thereto have been notified to and not rejected by the General Partner (acting reasonably) as soon as reasonably practicable after they come into force;

the Investor shall notify the General Partner that it wishes to be excused from the particular investment. Any such notice from an Investor to the General Partner shall be accompanied by: (x) a certificate of an authorised senior officer of the Investor concerned explaining the reason for the request for excuse, (y) an opinion of counsel or other legal adviser (including in-house counsel) or such other responsible officer acceptable to the General Partner (acting reasonably) to the effect that participation by such Investor in such proposed investment would reasonably be expected to result in one or more of the outcomes referred to in (i) or (ii) above and stating in reasonable detail the grounds for such conclusion, and (z) such other information or documentary evidence as the General Partner may reasonably request to support the conclusion referred to in (y) above. Provided that a notice from the Investor to the General Partner in accordance with this Article 5.16.1 is provided to the General Partner and the Investor has provided the General Partner with such other information as the General Partner has reasonably requested to support the conclusion referred to in (y) above, the Investor shall not be required to participate in the relevant investment. For the avoidance of doubt, if an Investor gives



notice under this Article 5.16.1, the Investor shall not be in default in respect of any drawn down notice relating to the relevant Investment during any period of consideration of such notice.

- 5.16.2 In the event and to the extent that any Investor (an «Excused Investor») is not required to participate in an Investment (an «Excused Investment») pursuant to Article 5.16.1 above on or following Last Closing:
- 5.16.2.1 in respect of each such Excused Investment, new classes of Ordinary Shares corresponding to each of the existing A Ordinary Share, B2 Ordinary Share, B Ordinary Share and C Ordinary Share Classes and having the same rights and obligations as those classes of Shares shall, subject to the requirements of the Law and this Article 5.16.2, be created and issued on a one-for-one basis for each of the A Ordinary Shares, the B2 Ordinary Shares, the B Ordinary Shares and the C Ordinary Shares that would, but for this Article 5.16.2, be issued (the new Shares issued in respect of each Excused Investment being «Excused Investment Shares»), save that the Excused Investor shall have no obligation to subscribe for the Excused Investment Shares; it being understood that towards third parties, the SICAR shall be considered as one single entity
- 5.16.2.2 Excused Investment Shares shall be issued solely in respect of, and shall correspond only to, the Excused Investment to which they relate as designated by the General Partner and shall be invested for the exclusive profit of the holders of the Excused Investment Shares to which the Excused Investment relates and shall be treated, for the purposes of these Articles, including without limitation Article 25, as if they were the A Ordinary Shares, B2 Ordinary Shares, B Ordinary Shares or C Ordinary Shares to which they correspond.
- 5.16.2.3 subject to Article 5.17, the amounts to be drawn down from Investors other than the Excused Investor (each a «Participating Investor») in relation to an Excused Investment shall be the Acquisition Cost of that Excused Investment multiplied by:

A/B

where A is the amount of the Commitment subscribed by the Participating Investor and B is the aggregate amount of Commitments subscribed by all Participating Investors;

- 5.16.2.4 the amount which is not drawn down from the Excused Investor pursuant to Article 5.16.1 shall cease to be available for draw down and the aggregate amount which can be drawn down from the Excused Investor shall not exceed the Excused Investor's aggregate Commitment less such amount;
- 5.16.2.5 notwithstanding Article 5.16.2.4, the Excused Investor shall continue to be required to participate in respect of other investments pro rata to the Commitment held by it;
- 5.16.2.6 distributions under these Articles shall be made on such a basis that the Excused Investor receives no distributions in relation to the relevant Excused Investment and suffers no loss, fees or expenses in relation to such Excused Investment and otherwise to deal equitably between the Shareholders;
- 5.16.2.7 for the avoidance of doubt, the Excused Investor will, notwithstanding the provisions of this Article 5.16, remain liable for its pro rata proportion of all fees and expenses for which the SICAR is responsible pursuant to these Articles, other than expenses associated with the Excused Investment; and
- 5.16.2.8 an Excused Investor will not be responsible for indemnifying the SICAR pursuant to Article 19 in respect of a claim arising in connection with an Excused Investment.
- 5.16.3 In the event and to the extent that an Excused Investor is not required to participate in an Excused Investment pursuant to Article 5.16.1 above on a date prior to Last Closing, in respect of each such Excused Investment, no Loan Notes shall be issued to the Excused Investor and the provisions of Articles 5.16.2.3 to 5.16.2.8 shall otherwise apply.
- 5.17 The General Partner may issue further drawdown notices to other Investors (pro rata to their respective Commitments) to fund the proportionate share of an Excused Investor or the share of an Investor that has defaulted in respect of the draw down required for the relevant investment (subject to an Investor's share of the relevant investment being no more than one hundred and thirty per cent (130%) of the share that it would have had but for Article 5.16 and this Article 5.17) and the books and accounts of the SICAR will be amended to reflect the provisions of Article 5.16 and this Article 5.17.
- 5.17.1 Each time the General Partner shall elect to render effective in all or in part the issue of new classes of Shares in the capital of the SICAR and the increase of authorised and issued Share capital as authorised by the foregoing provisions, subject to and in accordance with the Law, these Articles shall be amended so as to reflect the result of such action and the General Partner shall take or authorise any necessary steps for the purpose of obtaining execution and publication of such amendment.
- 5.18 The General Partner's Shares shall carry the right to receive distributions in aggregate (whether on liquidation or otherwise) equal to ten Euros (€10).
- 5.19 At all times the Participating Shares and C Ordinary Shares shall be held by the General Partner, any one or more of the Investment Professionals and/or entities directly and indirectly controlled by any one or more of the Investment Professionals only. Each holder of a Participating Share or C Ordinary Share must do all things necessary or desirable to comply with the preceding sentence, including without limitation transferring any such Shares to ensure compliance with the preceding sentence prior to the occurrence of any event (such as a Change of Control of the holder of such Shares) which may result in a person holding such Shares in a manner which does not comply with the preceding sentence.



- **6. General Partner.** The General Partner of the SICAR shall be FONDATIONS CAPITAL MANAGEMENT S.A., a corporation organised under the laws of Luxembourg acting as associé commandité (general partner) of the SICAR and holder of the General Partner's Shares. The General Partner and any General Partner to whom the General Partner's Shares is transferred (as associé commandité) shall have unlimited liability for the liabilities of the SICAR. The General Partner shall not be permitted to transfer the General Partner's Shares otherwise than in accordance with Article 27. The General Partner shall not Encumber the General Partner's Shares.
- 6.1 The General Partner shall determine the investment and borrowing policy of the SICAR, subject to such restrictions as may be set forth by law or regulation, or in these Articles, and in doing so the General Partner shall act in accordance with the Investment Policy and with any investment and borrowing policy in any private placing memorandum issued by the General Partner in respect of the SICAR. The General Partner shall be entirely and solely responsible for the operation of the SICAR and the management and control of the business and affairs of the SICAR. The General Partner shall appoint an Investment Committee to make all investment and divestment decisions relating to the assets of the SICAR, which decisions shall be in accordance with the Investment Policy as determined by the General Partner.
- 6.2 The General Partner shall appoint an Adviser, which shall initially be FONDATIONS CAPITAL S.A., and may appoint other management, advisory or administrative agents (at its own cost). The General Partner may enter into agreements with such persons for the provision of their services to the General Partner, the delegation of powers to them, (including the representation of and performance of mandates on behalf of the SICAR in Portfolio Companies (including the board of directors of such companies)). The General Partner should agree the remuneration of the Adviser which shall be borne by the General Partner out of its Management Fee. The services to be provided by the Adviser shall be as agreed with the General Partner, but shall essentially comprise seeking out investment opportunities, advice in relation to market conditions and proposed investments/divestments, but for avoidance of doubt the Adviser shall have no power to bind the SICAR and in particular, to make investment or divestment decisions on behalf of the SICAR or the General Partner. The General Partner shall procure that each Investment Professional complies with those of its obligations under contracts with third parties which arose prior to the date of establishment of the SICAR to the extent that non-compliance may result in loss, cost, claim or expense to the SICAR. For the purposes of these Articles, breach of the preceding sentence constitutes a material breach of an obligation under these Articles.
- 6.3 Save as set out in these Articles and subject to law, the General Partner has no limitation on its powers to carry out the SICAR's purpose and to act in the name of the SICAR as it deems necessary or suitable, in its sole discretion. The General Partner shall have the broadest power to perform all acts of administration and disposition of the SICAR and shall have the power and authority to do all things necessary to carry out the purposes of the SICAR and shall devote as much of its time and attention thereto as shall reasonably be required for the management of the business and affairs of the SICAR and shall carry on and manage the same with the assistance from time to time of such agents, servants or other employees of the SICAR as it shall deem necessary. Subject to Article 30, the General Partner shall have the right to delegate, under his responsibility and supervision, such of its powers and authorities as are set out in Articles 6.4.1 to 6.4.20 below to such persons as it may deem fit provided that the General Partner shall remain responsible for the acts of such delegates (including the Adviser).
- 6.4 Without prejudice to the generality of Article 6.3 and without limitation, the General Partner shall have full power and authority on behalf of the SICAR and with the power to bind the SICAR thereby:
- 6.4.1 to implement the Investment Policy and to purchase, sell, exchange or otherwise dispose of investments for the account of the SICAR and, where appropriate, to give warranties and indemnities in connection with any such sale, exchange or disposal;
 - 6.4.2 to evaluate and to negotiate investment opportunities and to monitor Portfolio Companies;
- 6.4.3 to borrow money for any purpose of the SICAR in accordance with and subject to the limits set out in Article 29 and to enter into underwriting commitments to acquire investments in a syndicate with other investors and to acquire investments in excess of the requirement of the SICAR with a view to selling the excess to other investors;
 - 6.4.4 to participate in the management and control of Portfolio Companies, where appropriate;
 - 6.4.5 to form committees and give them advisory and other functions;
- 6.4.6 to provide or procure office facilities and executive staff and office equipment to facilitate the carrying on of the business of the SICAR;
- 6.4.7 to issue, or arrange for the issue of, draw down notices in connection with the issue of Shares or Loan Notes subscribed for by Investors, to receive payments for Shares or Loan Notes subscribed and to receive investment income and other funds arising from investments;
- 6.4.8 to open, maintain and close bank accounts and custodian accounts for the SICAR and to draw cheques and other orders for the payment of moneys;
- 6.4.9 to enter into, make and perform such contracts, agreements and other undertakings and to give guarantees on behalf of the SICAR and to do all such other acts as it may deem necessary and advisable for or as may be incidental to the conduct of the business of the SICAR;
- 6.4.10 to issue Shares within the limits of the authorised share capital and to redeem Shares as permitted by and subject to any requirements of the Law;



- 6.4.11 to pay to the General Partner or such persons as the General Partner may direct Establishment Expenses, Ongoing Expenses and, subject to Article 16.6, Abort Costs and all the costs and expenses referred to in the Articles as to be borne by the SICAR (which, for the avoidance of doubt, shall not include the ongoing overheads of the General Partner);
 - 6.4.12 to commence or defend litigation that pertains to the SICAR or to any of the SICAR's assets;
 - 6.4.13 to maintain the SICAR's records and books of account at the SICAR's registered office;
 - 6.4.14 to make distributions of cash and in specie and/or payments of interest to the Shareholders;
 - 6.4.15 to enter into agreements on behalf of the SICAR;
- 6.4.16 to engage employees, independent agents, lawyers, accountants, custodians, financial advisers and consultants as it may deem necessary or advisable in relation to the affairs of the SICAR, including, without limitation, any company affiliated with the General Partner, to perform all or any of the activities set out within this Article 6, provided that any transaction with a company affiliated with the General Partner (excluding the Adviser) shall be on an arm's length basis and shall not be entered into prior to reasonable consultation with the Investors' Committee;
- 6.4.17 generally to communicate with Investors and Shareholders and to report to the Investors and Shareholders at such times as it shall think fit and to represent the SICAR in all things;
- 6.4.18 to carry out periodic valuations of the SICAR's assets in accordance with the Valuation Procedures and to furnish valuations and other financial statements to the Investors and Shareholders;
 - 6.4.19 to admit New Investors and Shareholders to the SICAR;
- 6.4.20 to carry out such checks and procedures with regard to Investors and Shareholders as may be required by any relevant money laundering rules, regulations or guidelines.
- 6.4.21 to take any action necessary to cause the SICAR to qualify or continue to qualify as a «venture capital operating company» within the meaning of the Plan Asset Regulations;
 - 6.4.22 to cause the assets of the SICAR not to be «plan assets» within the meaning of the Plan Asset Regulations; and
- 6.4.23 to cause the SICAR to be treated, for US Federal income tax purposes, as a partnership and not as an association taxable as a corporation, including without limitation, the filing of any elections or statements by the SICAR with the applicable US authorities including the filing of an entity classification election on Form 8832 with the United States Internal Revenue Service pursuant to US Treasury Regulation Section 301.7701-3 electing that the SICAR will be classified as a partnership for US Federal income tax purposes.
 - 6.5 Certain ERISA and venture capital operating company requirements:
- 6.5.1 The General Partner will use its reasonable best efforts either (i) to structure the investments and operations of the SICAR so that, commencing on the date the SICAR makes its first portfolio company investment, the SICAR is a «venture capital operating company» within the meaning of the Plan Asset Regulations, or (ii) to not permit the participation of «benefit plan investors» in the SICAR to become «significant» under ERISA and the Plan Asset Regulations. Notwithstanding any other provisions of these Articles, ERISA Investors will only be admitted to the SICAR at any Closing prior to the SICAR's becoming a «venture capital operating company» if their admission would not cause the aggregate participation in the SICAR by «benefit plan investors» to be «significant» within the meaning of ERISA and the Plan Asset Regulations. If the admission of any ERISA Investor would cause the participation of «benefit plan investors» to be «significant», such ERISA Investor shall not be admitted to the SICAR (and for the avoidance of doubt shall not be required to pay its portion of its Commitment) until it has received the opinion referred to in Article 6.5.2 below.
- 6.5.2 The General Partner will obtain in any case, and will provide to an Investor on request of such Investor: (i) prior to entering into (x) the first long-term investment of the SICAR (for the purposes of the Plan Asset Regulations) and (y) each long-term investment after the date on which the SICAR accepts such participations in the SICAR as render aggregate participations by «benefit plan investors» «significant» (as those terms are defined in the Plan Assets Regulations), an opinion of US counsel of international repute as reasonably selected by the General Partner («Reputable US Counsel») with respect to each such investment that the SICAR will constitute a venture capital operating company for the purposes of the Plan Asset Regulations when that investment is made (ii) prior to accepting such participations in the SICAR as render aggregate participations by «benefit plan investors» «significant» (as those terms are defined in the Plan Assets Regulations), an opinion of Reputable US Counsel that the SICAR will constitute a venture capital operating company for the purposes of the plan assets regulations prior to such admission, and (iii) an annual certificate to the effect that the SICAR is a «venture capital operating company» within 90 days after the end of each «annual valuation period» of the SICAR.
- 6.5.3 The provisions of Articles 6.5.1 and 6.5.2 shall not apply if, as of the date of consummation of the SICAR's first portfolio company investment (other than a short term investment of funds pending long-term commitment) (i) the Subscription Agreements executed by all Investors through such date indicate that participation in the SICAR by «benefit plan investors» is not «significant» (as such terms are defined in ERISA and the Plan Asset Regulations) and (ii) the General Partner has so advised each ERISA Investor in writing and agrees that it will not at any future date admit any Person as an Investor and Shareholder of the SICAR if, based on such Person's Subscription Agreement (or otherwise to the best knowledge of the General Partner) the admission of such Person as an Investor and Shareholder would cause the participation in the SICAR by «benefit plan investors» to become «significant» (as such terms are defined in ERISA and the



Plan Asset Regulations). If the provisions of this Article 6.5.3 apply, the General Partner shall provide an annual certificate to each ERISA Investor that the participation of benefit plan investors is not «significant».

- 6.5.4 The General Partner will notify each ERISA Investor as soon as practicable after it becomes aware that the SICAR is holding «plan assets» (as defined in the Plan Asset Regulations).
- **7. Limited Partners.** The holders of Ordinary Shares and Participating Shares shall refrain from acting on behalf of the SICAR in any manner or capacity other than by exercising their rights as Shareholders in general meetings. Notwithstanding any other provision of these Articles, no Investor shall be under any obligation to the SICAR to contribute more than the amount of its undrawn Commitment from time to time (including for this purpose amounts deemed to be undrawn pursuant to Articles 5.11 and 5.13). In respect of third parties, Investors shall only be liable for payment to the SICAR of the par value of their issued Shares and any Late Payment Interest provided by these Articles and, in case of the holder(s) of Participating Shares only, any repayment pursuant to Article 26.10 and 26.11.

8. Investors' Committee.

- 8.1 The General Partner will establish an Investors' Committee comprising representatives of Investors, including representatives of each of the two Initial Investors, and may invite any Investor to join the Investors' Committee, provided that there shall be a maximum of twelve (12) members. Any Investor with a Commitment of one hundred million Euros (€100,000,000) or more shall automatically have the right to appoint a member at the Investors' Committee. Representatives of Investors on the Investors' Committee shall be removed from the Investors' Committee in the following circumstances:
 - 8.1.1 in the event that such Investor is no longer a Shareholder in the SICAR; and
- 8.1.2 on request of the General Partner and subject to the prior unanimous consent of all other representatives on the Investors' Committee.
- 8.2 The General Partner shall use its best efforts to ensure that the number of members of the Investors' Committee is not less than three (3).
 - 8.3 The General Partner shall provide written notice to the Investors' Committee of:
- 8.3.1 any potential conflicts of interest which may arise between the SICAR and the General Partner, the Adviser and/ or any of their respective Associates or Affiliates;
 - 8.3.2 any proposed distribution in specie in respect of unlisted securities;
 - 8.3.3 any other matter in respect of which the General Partner wishes to seek guidance from the Investors' Committee.

The Committee shall review such notice and the matter to which it refers and within five (5) Business Days of receipt of the written notice shall deliver a response to the General Partner indicating whether the Investors' Committee consents to such transaction and/or taking such other action as it deems appropriate. In the case of any conflict of interest of the type referred to in Article 8.3.1 above, the General Partner may not pursue any transaction or take any action which gives rise to that conflict of interest without the consent of the Investors' Committee. The Investors' Committee shall be required to act by a majority of its members.

- 8.4 No officer or employee of the General Partner or the Adviser or any of their Associates shall be a member of the Investors' Committee or invest in any Portfolio Company other than as contemplated under these Articles.
- 8.5 The Fund shall not acquire or dispose of any interest, or enter into any transaction, in which any of the executives of the General Partner or any other funds managed or advised by the General Partner or any of its Associates or Affiliates have an existing interest unless prior consent of the Investors' Committee has been obtained.
 - 8.6 The members of the Investors' Committee shall take no part in the management of the SICAR's business.
- 8.7 The proceedings of the Investors' Committee shall be governed in such manner as the management of the members of the Investors' Committee think fit.
- 8.8 The members of the Investors' Committee shall act in good faith but shall owe no duty of care to the SICAR or any Shareholder and shall not be liable for any consent given, other action taken or guidance provided.

9. Shares and Share Register.

- 9.1 Save as required by applicable law, Ordinary Shares in the SICAR may not be transferred or assigned except with the prior written consent of the General Partner, which may not be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned, provided that the General Partner may withhold such consent if it considers that:
 - 9.1.1 any proposed transferee intends to hold the Ordinary Shares otherwise than for itself beneficially;
- 9.1.2 the proposed transfer would result in the transferor or transferee having a Commitment of less than the minimum permitted pursuant to Article 5.6;
 - 9.1.3 the proposed transfer would violate any applicable law or any term or condition in these Articles; or
 - 9.1.4 any of the following apply:
 - (i) the proposed transfer would result in a violation of United States Federal or State securities laws;
- (ii) as a result of the proposed transfer, the SICAR would be required to register as an investment company under the United States Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended;



- (iii) the proposed transfer would cause the General Partner to become subject to registration under the United States Investment Advisers Act of 1940, as amended, or any State law requiring the registration of investment advisers;
- (iv) the proposed transfer would cause the SICAR to be disqualified or terminated as a partnership for US federal tax purposes but only if such termination would result in material adverse tax consequences to the Investors;
 - (v) the proposed transfer would result in the assets of the SICAR being treated as «plan assets» under ERISA; or
- (vi) the proposed transfer would constitute a transaction effected through an «established securities market» within the meaning of the United States Treasury Regulations promulgated under Section 7704 of the Code or otherwise would cause the SICAR to be a «publicly traded partnership» within the meaning of Section 7704 of the Code.
- 9.2 Notwithstanding the provisions of Article 9.1, the General Partner shall consent to a transfer of all or part of a Commitment to the Ultimate Holding Company of a Seller or to an undertaking that is directly or indirectly controlled by either the Seller or the Ultimate Holding Company of the Seller.
- 9.3 Any transfer or assignment of a Commitment pursuant to this Article 9 is subject to the purchaser or assignee thereof fully and completely assuming in writing prior to the transfer or assignment all outstanding obligations of the Seller under the Subscription Agreement entered into by the Seller.
- 9.4 The General Partner's Shares, the Ordinary Shares and the Participating Shares will be issued in registered form only. Share certificates in registered form may be issued at the discretion of the General Partner or otherwise as required by law and shall be signed by the General Partner. Such signature may be either manual, or printed, or by facsimile. If Share certificates are issued and a Shareholder desires that more than one Share certificate be issued for his Shares, the cost of such additional certificates may be charged to such Shareholder.
- 9.5 All issued Shares of the SICAR shall be registered in the Register, which shall be kept and maintained by the General Partner or by one or more entities designated therefore by the SICAR and the Register shall contain the name of each Shareholder, its registered office or address, the number and class of Shares held by him and the amount paid in on each such Share. The person maintaining the Register shall also maintain a record of the banking details of each Shareholder. Until notices to the contrary shall have been received by the SICAR, it may treat the information contained in the Register as accurate and up-to-date and may in particular use the inscribed addresses for the sending of notices and announcements and the inscribed banking references for the making of any payments. Each Investor and any agent duly authorised by such Investor shall be provided with details relating to such Investor and its holding of Loan Notes and/or Ordinary Shares as set out in the Register as soon as reasonably practicable following request to the General Partner. The General Partner will upon the written request of an Investor supply details of the name and address of other Investors (provided those Investors have not, independently of these Articles and the agreement under which they subscribed for Shares in the SICAR, specifically requested the General Partner to keep such details confidential).
- 9.6 Transfers of Shares shall be effected by inscription of the transfer to be made in the Register upon delivery to the SICAR of the transfer form provided therefore by the General Partner along with other instruments of transfer satisfactory to the SICAR and, in case of transfer of Ordinary Shares, as applicable, the written agreement of the General Partner and/or the written assumption by the purchaser or assignee as provided for in Article 9.3 and, in case of transfer of or granting of an interest in Participating Shares, the written agreement by the transferee or grantee of an interest as provided for in Article 10, and, if Share certificates have been issued, the relevant Share certificates.
- 9.7 Any Shares transferred as permitted under these Articles shall retain the rights and obligations that such Shares had in the hands of the transferor.
- 9.8 Prior to a proposed transfer, the General Partner shall be entitled to require a written opinion of responsible counsel (which may be in-house counsel to the transferring Investor or an Associate of such Investor), satisfactory in form and substance to the General Partner, in respect of such matters as the General Partner may reasonably consider necessary to enable the General Partner (and/or its professional advisers) to be satisfied that such transfer will not result in:
- (i) the SICAR being required to register, or seek an exemption from registration, as an investment company under the United States Investment Company Act of 1940;
 - (ii) a violation of any other applicable US legal or regulatory requirements designated by the General Partner;
- (iii) the SICAR being classified as an association taxable as a corporation for United States Federal income tax purposes; or
 - (iv) the assets of the SICAR being treated as «plan assets» under ERISA.

 Such opinion may also cover such other related matters as the General Partner may reasonably request.
- 10. Transfers of Participating Shares and C Ordinary Shares. Save in respect of Encumbrances by the holder(s) of Participating Shares or C Ordinary Shares for the purposes of borrowing to acquire those Participating Shares or C Ordinary Shares in accordance with these Articles, the Participating Shares and the C Ordinary Shares shall only be transferred or Encumbered, and any interest in a Participating Share or a C Ordinary Share may only be granted, with the prior written consent of the General Partner, to the General Partner or Adviser, to employees of the General Partner or the Adviser, to entities controlled by such individuals, to any one or more of the Investment Professionals and/or entities directly and indirectly controlled by any one or more of the Investment Professionals, or to Associates of the General Partner or the Adviser and provided, in relation to the Participating Shares, that the transferee or grantee of an



interest thereof agrees in writing to be held jointly liable with the transferor or grantor of an interest thereof for the obligations of Participating Shareholders pursuant to Article 26 and provided that any Person granted an interest in any Participating Shares or C Ordinary Shares agrees for the benefit of the SICAR and each Shareholder to comply with this Article 10. Any transfer of, Encumbrance of or granting of an interest in the Participating Shares or the C Ordinary Shares other than as envisaged pursuant to this Article 10, or the acquisition of such Shares subject to an interest other than an interest that may be granted under this Article 10, shall require the approval of the Investors' Committee.

11. Voting Rights.

- 11.1 Save as otherwise set out in these Articles, each Ordinary Share carries one vote at all meetings of Shareholders.
- 11.2 All Shares will vote as one class unless otherwise required by law.
- **12. Shareholders' meetings.** Any regularly constituted meeting of the Shareholders of the SICAR shall represent the entire body of Shareholders of the SICAR. It shall have the broadest power to order, carry out or ratify acts relating to the operations of the SICAR. Any resolution of the Shareholders' meeting of the SICAR amending the Articles or creating rights or obligations towards third parties must be approved by the General Partner.

13. Date and place of general meeting.

- 13.1 The annual general meeting of Shareholders shall be held, in accordance with Luxembourg law, in Luxembourg at the registered office of the SICAR or at such other place in Luxembourg as may be specified in the notice of meeting, on 30 April at 10.00am and for the first time in 2008. If such a day is not a Business Day the annual general meeting shall be held on the next following Business Day.
- 13.2 Other meetings of Shareholders may be held at such place and time as may be specified in the respective notices of meeting.

14. Organisation of general meetings.

- 14.1 All general meetings shall be presided over by the General Partner (other than a meeting to remove the General Partner or wind up the SICAR which shall be presided over by an individual selected by the Investors' Committee or absent such selection, an individual appointed by persons present at the meeting holding a majority of the Ordinary Shares capable of being voted at that meeting).
- 14.2 If Shareholders representing at least 25% of Ordinary Shares issued so request in writing, the General Partner shall be required to convene a general meeting of the SICAR in order to consider the removal of the General Partner in accordance with and subject to Articles 27.1 and 27.2 or the winding up of the SICAR in accordance with and subject to Article 26.4 or for any other purpose permitted under these Articles and Luxembourg law. For the purposes of general meetings pursuant to this Article 14.2, the General Partner shall send a notice setting forth the agenda at least twenty one (21) Business Days prior to the meeting to each Shareholder at the Shareholder's address in the Register and shall also circulate any papers provided by the requesting Shareholders. The General Partner shall not be permitted to issue any draw down notice during the period commencing on the date of such a request pursuant to this Article 14.2 from Shareholders until the date of the general meeting, unless not doing so would result in the SICAR incurring material loss.
- 14.3 The quorum for an ordinary or annual general meeting of the SICAR shall be the General Partner and one Shareholder. The quorum for an extraordinary general meeting shall be Shareholders together representing fifty per cent (50%) of the issued Shares. These quorum requirements will apply with respect to each class of Shares if the resolution to be adopted is such as to change the respective rights within such class.
- 14.4 A Shareholder may act at any meeting of Shareholders by appointing another person as his proxy in writing or by cable, telegram, fax or e-mail.
- 14.5 Except as otherwise required by law or as otherwise provided herein, resolutions at a meeting of Shareholders duly convened will be passed by a simple majority of the votes validly cast by those present or represented and entitled to vote or, if the resolution to be adopted is such as to change the respective rights within one or several classes of Shares, a simple majority of the votes validly cast by those present or represented and entitled to vote in respect of each such class. A resolution at an extraordinary general meeting of Shareholders duly convened will be passed by a majority of two-thirds of the votes validly cast at the meeting.
 - 14.6 These Articles may only be amended by an extraordinary general meeting.
 - 14.7 The jurisdiction of the SICAR may be changed only with the unanimous consent of all Shareholders.
- 14.8 The General Partner may determine all other conditions that must be fulfilled by Shareholders for them to take part in any meeting of Shareholders.
- **15. Meeting notice.** Save as set out in Article 14.2, Shareholders will meet upon call by the General Partner pursuant to a notice setting forth the agenda and sent at least ten (10) Business Days prior to the meeting to each Shareholder at the Shareholder's address in the Register.

16. Fees and Expenses.

16.1 A fee (the «Management Fee») shall be payable by the SICAR semi-annually in advance to the General Partner, the first such payment being made on the date of the Initial Closing in respect of the period up to 31 December 2007 and thereafter on 1 January and 1 July in each year in respect of the following six month period. Such Management Fee



shall, during the Commitment Period, be an amount equal to two per cent (2%) per annum of the aggregate Commitments, excluding Commitments in respect of C Ordinary Shares, C Ordinary Loan Notes or, if relevant, Excused Investment Shares issued to the holders of C Ordinary Shares. From the end of the Commitment Period until the dissolution of the SICAR such Management Fee shall be an amount equal to two per cent (2%) per annum of the acquisition cost of all remaining investments less any write-downs made, as determined at the beginning of each semi-annual period (but, save in respect of the pro rata share of the acquisition cost of such assets under management as relates to the C Ordinary Shares, C Ordinary Loan Notes or, if relevant, Excused Investment Shares issued to the holders of C Ordinary Shares).

- 16.2 The Management Fee will be payable first out of undistributed income of the SICAR, secondly out of undistributed capital gains of the SICAR, and, finally, if neither income nor capital gains are available or sufficient, from the SICAR's capital and capital premium accounts.
- 16.3 The Management Fee will be calculated by reference to the aggregate Commitments raised by the Last Closing. Accordingly, adjustments may be made in respect of the Management Fee, and the General Partner may receive additional sums due together with interest (such interest to be borne by Investors subscribing to the SICAR after the Initial Closing and to be calculated in relation to each such Investor depending on the date of its subscription) from the Initial Closing to the date of payment, calculated in each case using the same interest rate and the same method of calculation as used for the calculation of the Late Payment Interest.
 - 16.4 The Management Fee shall be calculated based upon the actual number of days elapsed.
 - 16.5 The General Partner and any of its Associates shall be entitled to accept and retain for their own account:
- 16.5.1 all arrangement fees, syndication fees and other transaction fees received by them and/or the SICAR agreed upon at the time of and directly referable to the making of an investment;
 - 16.5.2 any underwriting fees in respect of the commitment of assets of the SICAR;
- 16.5.3 all agency directors' fees and benefits, monitoring fees and management fees received by them and/or the SICAR directly in connection with the holding of an Investment by the SICAR;
- 16.5.4 any fees or commissions of any description whatsoever received in connection with proposed transactions by the SICAR which do not proceed to completion; and
 - 16.5.5 all other fees received by them and/or the SICAR relating to an Investment made by the SICAR;

provided that any such fees (net of any VAT or similar tax related thereto) (the «Transaction Fees») shall be applied as provided in Articles 16.6 and 16.7 below.

- 16.6 The amount of the Transaction Fees in an accounting period shall be set off against any Abort Costs paid by the SICAR (or its Associates) in such accounting period up to 100% of such Transaction Fees. To the extent that the Abort Costs in any accounting period exceed the Transaction Fees any excess shall be carried forward and set off against Transaction Fees in the next, and if appropriate, any subsequent accounting periods.
- 16.7 If there is any excess amount of Transaction Fees, such excess will be retained as to twenty per cent (20%) thereof by the General Partner or its Associates, and as to eighty per cent (80%) thereof shall be credited against and reduce the amount of Management Fee payable in such accounting period (the «Set Off Amount»). To the extent that the Set Off Amount exceeds the Management Fee payable in an accounting period, the remainder of the Set Off Amount shall be carried forward and used to reduce the Management Fee in the next and, if appropriate, subsequent accounting periods.
- **17. Signature.** The SICAR shall be bound by the joint signature of any two directors of the General Partner or by the individual or joint signatures as the General Partner shall determine or any other persons to whom authority shall have been delegated by the General Partner.

18. Key Man and Related Events.

- 18.1 In the event that:
- (a) Xavier Marin ceases to devote:
- (i) substantially all of his business time to the affairs of the SICAR and/or any other investment fund operated, managed or advised by the Adviser (or any sub-adviser appointed by the Adviser) (as permitted by these Articles); and
 - (ii) up until the earlier of:
 - (x) the end of the Commitment Period; and
 - (y) seventy-five per cent (75%) of total Commitments having been drawn down,
- substantially all of his business time and, thereafter, not less than thirty per cent (30%) of his business time, to the affairs of the SICAR;
- (b) on the date being six (6) months after Last Closing there are fewer than eight (8) Investment Professionals of whom six (6) devote substantially all of their business time to the affairs of the SICAR during the Commitment Period and of whom three (3) devote substantially all of their business time to the affairs of the SICAR for the duration of the life of the SICAR, it being acknowledged at the date hereof that (i) Xavier Marin and Philippe Renauld are approved as Investment Professionals, and (ii) the Investors' Committee shall not unreasonably withhold, delay or condition consent to the designation of additional or replacement persons as Investment Professionals at any time;
 - (c) the Adviser ceases to act as adviser in respect of the SICAR; or



(d) either the General Partner or the Adviser is subject to a Change of Control; (each a «Key Event»);

then no further draw down notices will be issued by the General Partner for the purpose of making a new investment, but for the avoidance of doubt, draw down notices can still be issued for the purpose of:

- 18.1.1 making an investment which was approved by the Investment Committee of the General Partner prior to the Key Event and either: (i) a letter of intent or similar agreement relating to the investment has been signed with the prospective seller(s) by the General Partner or the SICAR or (ii) withdrawal from the investment is likely to result in material loss to the SICAR or the General Partner;
 - 18.1.2 paying the Management Fee; and
 - 18.1.3 paying any other expenses or liabilities (including payment for indemnities) of the SICAR.
- 18.2 As soon as practicable following a Key Event, the General Partner shall give written notice thereof to the Shareholders and the Investors' Committee.
 - 18.3 Where draw downs have been suspended:
 - 18.3.1 the Investors' Committee may consent at any time to the resumption of draw downs for all purposes; or
- 18.3.2 the Shareholders' by a Shareholders' Consent may consent at any time to the resumption of draw downs for all purposes.
- 18.4 If after twelve (12) months following the suspension, draw downs for all purposes have not been resumed then Shareholders may determine to:
 - 18.4.1 by a Shareholders' Consent, terminate the Commitment Period;
- 18.4.2 by a resolution pursuant to an extraordinary general meeting of the Shareholders of the SICAR, liquidate the SICAR; or
 - 18.4.3 remove and replace the General Partner in accordance with the provisions of Articles 27.1 or 27.2.
- 18.5 The Investors' Committee may at any time agree that another person be approved as an Investment Professional either in addition to or in place of existing Investment Professionals.
- 18.6 For the purposes of Articles 18.1, 31.4 and 31.5, the expression «devote substantially all of his/their business time to the affairs of the SICAR» shall mean devoting time to the SICAR or the General Partner whether as an officer or employee thereof or of the Adviser or any sub-adviser appointed by the Adviser, as a consultant thereto or pursuant to any other contractual obligation requiring such person to render services.

19. Exculpation and Indemnification.

- 19.1 None of the Indemnified Persons shall have any liability for any loss to the SICAR or its Shareholders arising in connection with the services to be performed for the SICAR under these Articles or under any advisory or sub-advisory agreement relating to the activities of the SICAR which arises in relation to the operation, business or activities of the SICAR save in respect of any matter resulting from such Indemnified Person's wilful misconduct, bad faith, reckless disregard for their obligations and duties in relation to the SICAR, fraud, material breach of these Articles, gross negligence or, in the case of the Adviser any matter resulting from a material breach of the terms of any Advisory Agreement respectively.
- 19.2 Subject to this Article 19.2 and Article 19.3, the SICAR will indemnify the Indemnified Persons against all and any claims, liabilities, damages, costs and expenses, including reasonable legal fees, judgments and amounts paid in settlement, incurred by reason of the Indemnified Person being or having acted as a General Partner or Adviser in respect of the SICAR or arising in respect of any matter or other circumstance relating to or resulting from the exercise of their powers as General Partner or Adviser provided however that an Indemnified Person shall not be so indemnified in respect of any matters resulting from their wilful misconduct, bad faith, reckless disregard for their obligations and duties in relation to the SICAR, fraud, material breach of these Articles or any Advisory Agreement or their gross negligence (each an «Excluding Act»). In the event of a settlement, indemnification shall be provided only in connection with such matters covered by the settlement as to which the SICAR is advised by leading counsel of good standing appointed by the General Partner that the person to be indemnified did not commit the Excluding Act. The foregoing right of indemnification shall not exclude other rights to which an Indemnified Person may be entitled. The indemnity in this Article 19.2 does not apply in respect of any claims, liabilities, damages, costs or expenses, including reasonable legal fees, judgments or amounts paid in settlement, incurred by an Indemnified Person as a result of settlement of any alleged breach (where pursuant to that settlement the Indemnified Person is required to pay an amount, or otherwise compensate, any person), or determination by a court of breach, of any obligation of the Indemnified Person under contracts with third parties where that contractual obligation arose prior to the date of establishment of the SICAR.
 - 19.3 For the avoidance of doubt, the indemnities under Article 19.2 shall:
- 19.3.1 not include any claims, liabilities, damages, costs and expenses suffered by an Indemnified Person in respect of any disputes with another Indemnified Person or other Indemnified Persons (and for the avoidance of doubt, in the event that a dispute is with both another Indemnified Person or Indemnified Persons and a third party or third parties, the exclusion to indemnity in this Article 19.3.1 shall only apply to the extent that, or where there is any doubt concerning



the extent that, such claims, liabilities, damages, costs and expenses relate to the dispute with such other Indemnified Person or Indemnified Persons); and

- 19.3.2 continue in effect notwithstanding that the Indemnified Person shall cease to act as the General Partner or Adviser or otherwise cease to provide services to the SICAR or to act in any of the capacities described in Article 19.2.
- **20. General Partner's Obligations.** The General Partner, in performing its obligations under these Articles, will act honestly, in good faith and, in all dealings with, or on behalf of the SICAR, in the best interests of Shareholders as a whole and that it will exercise such level of skill and care as may reasonably be expected of an experienced private equity fund manager operating a fund of similar size and having a similar Investment Policy as the SICAR.
- **21. Independent auditor.** The annual general meeting of the Shareholders shall appoint an independent auditor to take on the duties laid down by the SICAR Law. The auditor shall be elected by the annual general meeting of Shareholders and shall remain in office until its successor is elected.

22. Repurchase of Shares.

- 22.1 Except as provided in Article 38, the SICAR shall not repurchase its Shares on request of a Shareholder.
- 22.2 The SICAR may, however, upon decision of the General Partner solely in order to effect a distribution pursuant to Article 25, repurchase at any time its own Shares at a price based on value of such Shares determined in accordance with the Valuation Procedures within the limits provided for by Law. Any repurchase of Shares made by the SICAR may only be made out of the SICAR's retained profits and free reserves or for the purpose of returning the capital amount of a realised investment of the SICAR which is not otherwise permitted to be distributed due to maintenance of capital restrictions under Luxembourg law. Any such purchase shall be pro rata between the Investors. No repurchase shall be effected which would leave the SICAR without any issued Shares. The General Partner and each Shareholder shall vote in favour of any resolution, or give its consent, if required by law, to effect a repurchase of Shares pursuant to this Article 22.2. The General Partner shall comply with any administrative requirements necessary to give effect to a repurchase of Shares pursuant to this Article 22.

In addition, the Shares may be redeemed compulsorily if a Shareholder ceases to be or is found not to be a Well-informed Investor, and the Shares will be redeemed at a price based on the value of such Shares determined in accordance with the Valuation Procedures within the limits provided for by the Law.

- 22.3 For the avoidance of doubt, any such repurchase will be considered a distribution for the purpose of determining the rights of the holders of Ordinary Shares and Participating Shares to participate in such repurchase and the provisions of Article 25 shall be applicable thereto.
- 22.4 Except as provided in Article 38, any Share repurchased by the SICAR may not be reissued and shall be cancelled in conformity with applicable law.

23. Ownership of Shares.

- 23.1 The General Partner may restrict or prevent the ownership of Shares in the SICAR by any person, firm or corporate body, if in the judgment of the General Partner, acting reasonably:
 - 23.1.1 such holding may result in a breach of any law or regulation, whether Luxembourg or foreign;
- 23.1.2 such person, firm or corporate body is in breach of any anti-money laundering laws or regulations applicable to him or it or the General Partner or the SICAR would, as a result of such ownership, be in breach of any anti-money laundering laws or regulations applicable to them; or
- 23.1.3 such holding may have adverse regulatory, fiscal or other consequences, in particular, if as a result thereof, the SICAR would become subject to laws other than those of the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg;

(such persons, firms or corporate bodies being «Prohibited Persons»).

- 23.2 For such purposes the General Partner may:
- 23.2.1 decline to issue any Shares and decline to register any transfer of Shares, where it appears to it that such registry or transfer would or might result in legal or beneficial ownership of such Shares by a Prohibited Person; and
- 23.2.2 at any time require any person whose name is entered in, or any person seeking to register the transfer of Shares in the register of Shareholders, to furnish it with any information, supported by an affidavit, which it may consider necessary for the purpose of determining whether or not beneficial ownership of such Shareholder's Shares rests in a Prohibited Person, or whether such attempted registration will result in beneficial ownership of such Shares by a Prohibited Person; and
 - 23.2.3 decline to accept the vote of any Prohibited Person at any meeting of Shareholders of the SICAR; and
- 23.2.4 where it appears to the General Partner (acting reasonably) that any Prohibited Person either alone or in conjunction with any other person is a beneficial owner of Shares, direct such Shareholder to sell his Shares and to provide to the General Partner evidence of the sale within thirty (30) days of the notice. If such Shareholder fails to comply with the direction, the General Partner may compulsorily redeem or cause to be redeemed from any such Shareholder all Shares held by such Shareholder in the following manner:



- 23.2.4.1 the General Partner shall serve a Purchase Notice upon the Shareholder holding such Shares or appearing in the Register of Shareholders as the owner of the Shares to be purchased, specifying the Shares to be purchased as aforesaid, the manner in which the Liquidation Price will be calculated and the name of the purchaser;
- 23.2.4.2 any such Purchase Notice may be served upon such Shareholder by posting the same in a prepaid registered envelope addressed to such Shareholder at his last known address appearing in the books of the SICAR. The said Shareholder shall thereupon forthwith be obliged to deliver to the SICAR the Share certificate or certificates (if such have been issued by the General Partner) representing the Shares specified in the Purchase Notice;
- 23.2.4.3 immediately after the close of business on the date specified in the Purchase Notice, such Shareholder shall cease to be the owner of the Shares specified in such notice and his name shall be removed from the Register of Shareholders;
 - 23.2.4.4 each such Share shall be purchased at the Liquidation Price;
- 23.2.4.5 payment of the Liquidation Price will be made available to the former owner of such Shares as soon as practicable and at the latest during the liquidation procedure without bearing any interest. Upon service of the purchase notice as aforesaid such former owner shall have no further interest in such Shares or any of them, nor any claim against the SICAR or its assets in respect thereof, except the right to receive the Liquidation Price;
- 23.2.4.6 the exercise by the General Partner of the power conferred by this article shall not be questioned or invalidated in any case, on the ground that there was insufficient evidence of ownership of Shares by any person or that the true ownership of any Shares was otherwise than appeared to the General Partner at the date of any purchase notice, provided in such case the said powers were exercised by the General Partner in good faith.
- 23.3 In addition to any liability under applicable law, each Shareholder who is in breach of any anti-money laundering laws or regulations applicable to him or it and who holds Shares, shall hold harmless and indemnify the SICAR, the General Partner, the other Shareholders and the SICAR's agents for any damages, losses and expenses resulting from or connected to such holding in circumstances where the relevant Shareholder had furnished misleading or untrue documentation or had misleading or untrue representations in relation to compliance with anti-money laundering laws or regulations.
- **24.** Accounting year. The accounting year of the SICAR shall begin on 1 January and shall terminate on 31 December of the same year.

25. Distribution.

- 25.1 The accounts of the SICAR shall be expressed in Euro.
- 25.2 Dividends will be distributed in Euro in the case of advance payments on dividends, or as otherwise determined by a Shareholder's meeting. All distributions by the SICAR, other than distributions on liquidation of the SICAR, are interim distributions. Each Shareholder shall vote in favour of the making of any distribution by the SICAR on liquidation if such distribution is determined in accordance with these Articles.
- 25.3 After deduction of the Management Fees as set out in Article 16, Establishment Expenses, Ongoing Expenses and such reserves which the General Partner shall deem necessary taking into account principles of prudence and sound management, the SICAR shall make distributions to the Shareholders that will be determined, subject always to the provisions relating to Excused Investments as set out in Article 5.16 and in particular Article 5.16.2.6, as follows:
- 25.3.1 first, Shareholders shall (inter se pro rata to the amount of their drawn down Commitments) receive an amount equal to the aggregate amounts drawn down;
- 25.3.2 second, Shareholders shall (inter se pro rata to the amount of their drawn down Commitments) receive a return of eight per cent (8%) per annum, on the aggregate monies drawn down. For the purposes of the computation of such return, all payments whether in cash or in kind made to Shareholders shall be taken into account so as to reduce the basis of such remuneration, whatever their nature;
- 25.3.3 third, subject to the provisions of Articles 25.5, 26.10 and 27, any excess shall be divided into the A Pool, the B2 Pool, the B Pool and the C Pool pro rata to the holders of A Ordinary Shares, the holders of B2 Ordinary Shares and the holders of C Ordinary Shares respectively to the number of such Shares issued to them, and:
- 25.3.3.1 out of the A Pool, the holder(s) of Participating Shares shall have an entitlement to receive an amount equal to twenty-five per cent (25%) of the monies distributed to the holders of A Ordinary Shares under Article 25.3.2;
- 25.3.3.2 out of the B2 Pool, the holder(s) of Participating Shares shall, in relation to each holder of B2 Ordinary Shares, have an entitlement to receive an amount equal to the Catch-up Percentage relating to such holder of B2 Ordinary Shares of total monies distributed to such holder of B2 Ordinary Shares under Article 25.3.2
- 25.3.3.3 out of the B Pool, the holder(s) of Participating Shares shall, in relation to each holder of B Ordinary Shares, have an entitlement to receive an amount equal to the Catch-up Percentage relating to such holder of B Ordinary Shares of total monies distributed to such holder of B Ordinary Shares under Article 25.3.2; and
- 25.3.3.4 out of the C Pool, one hundred per cent (100%) shall be distributed to the holder(s) of C Ordinary Shares pro rata to the number of such Shares issued to them;
- 25.3.4 fourth, subject to the provisions of Articles 25.5, 26.10 and 27, any excess in the A Pool, the B2 Pool and the B Pool shall be divided as follows:



- 25.3.4.1 The excess in the A Pool shall be distributed as to twenty per cent (20%) thereof to the holder(s) of Participating Shares and as to eighty per cent (80%) thereof pro rata to holders of A Ordinary Shares to the number of such Shares issued to them;
- 25.3.4.2 the excess in the B2 Pool shall, in relation to each holder of B2 Ordinary Shares, be distributed as to the Carried Interest Percentage thereof relating to such holder of B2 Ordinary Shares to the holder(s) of Participating Shares and the remainder thereof to such holder of B2 Ordinary Shares; and
- 25.3.4.3 the excess in the B Pool shall, in relation to each holder of B Ordinary Shares, be distributed as to the Carried Interest Percentage thereof relating to such holder of B Ordinary Shares to the holder(s) of Participating Shares and the remainder thereof to such holder of B Ordinary Shares.
- 25.4 Realization proceeds of Portfolio Company investments held by the SICAR for more than one year will, if compatible with applicable law, be distributed by the SICAR to Shareholders within sixty (60) days of the date of realization unless such distributable amounts represent less than the lower of (i) two per cent (2%) of the aggregate Commitments and (ii) ten million Euros (€10,000,000), in which case they may, at the discretion of the General Partner, be retained and distributed as an annual dividend following the completion of the audit of the SICAR's accounts for the particular year.
- 25.5 The following provisions shall prevail in respect of distributions which would, but for this Article 25.5, be distributed to the holder(s) of Participating Shares pursuant to Articles 25.3.3 and 25.3.4 (the «Carried Interest»):
- 25.5.1 Subject to Article 25.5.2 and in accordance with Articles 25.5.3, the General Partner shall retain within the SICAR all distributions of Carried Interest until the date on which both:
 - 25.5.1.1 the Commitment Period has ended; and
- 25.5.1.2 Investors have received distributions from the SICAR equivalent to the aggregate amounts drawn down in respect of Shares issued to them and the return of eight per cent (8%) pursuant to Articles 25.3.1 and 25.3.2 (the «Release Date») at which point the General Partner shall be permitted to distribute eighty-five per cent (85%) of the accumulated Carried Interest to the holder(s) of Participating Shares with the remaining fifteen per cent (15%) (and fifteen per cent (15%) of all further distributions of Carried Interest) being retained within the SICAR until such time as the General Partner confirms that no further Commitments will be drawn down and all investments of the SICAR have been realised, but provided that the amounts so retained after the Release Date shall not at any time exceed fifteen per cent (15%) of the aggregate Commitments drawn down and not returned to Investors and/or undrawn Commitments remaining available to be drawn down after the Release Date, and any surplus Carried Interest over that amount may be distributed to the holder(s) of Participating Shares as and when such amounts are returned to Investors.
- 25.5.2 The holder(s) of Participating Shares shall be entitled to have distributed to them from available assets of the SICAR an amount of cash equal to any Tax Charge relating to Carried Interest which, pursuant to Article 25.5.1, is not distributed to the holder(s) of Participating Shares.
- 25.5.3 The General Partner shall retain within the SICAR the Carried Interest (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any realisations in specie) less any amounts distributed pursuant to Article 25.5.2. The Carried Interest shall be held in a special reserve account, established by the General Partner, to the account of, and shall be the property of, the holder (s) of the Participating Shares, subject to payment of any amounts due to the Investors pursuant to Article 26.10 and shall not be treated as assets of the SICAR. Sums shall only be released from the Carried Interest on fulfilment of the condition set out in Article 25.5.1 or in accordance with Article 25.5.2 and/or Article 26.10, provided that until the Carried Interest shall be so released, the General Partner shall be able to invest and re-invest the Carried Interest in short term interest-bearing accounts. Any interest or cash dividends received in respect of any such instruments may be distributed to the holder(s) of Participating Shares as it arises unless the principal Carried Interest is insufficient to discharge any amounts potentially due to Investors under Article 26.10, in which case such interest or cash dividends shall be retained in order that they may be applied in discharge of such amounts.
 - 25.6 Distributions mentioned hereunder shall be made:
- 25.6.1 by means of annual dividend and interim dividends to the extent feasible or allocation of the SICAR's liquidation proceeds, as the case may be; and
 - 25.6.2 by repurchase of Shares.
- 25.7 Prior to the end of the Commitment Period, the SICAR shall not be required to make a distribution (and may reinvest any monies arising) in respect of:
- 25.7.1 monies comprising capital proceeds received by the SICAR from underwriting transactions or Bridging Investments (up to the amount of their acquisition cost in each case) made by the SICAR (or any entity owned by the SICAR); or
 - 25.7.2 the repayment of sums drawn down for a proposed investment which does not proceed to completion;
- provided that such amounts not distributed are held as cash in the SICAR for no longer than sixty (60) days from the date on which the call was made by the General Partner.
- 25.8 The General Partner shall be entitled at any time to offer to Investors a distribution of assets in specie on the basis set out in, and subject to the provisions of, this Article 25.8, save that distributions in specie of assets which are not listed shall not be made to an Investor without his or its consent.



- 25.8.1.1 The value attributable to such assets distributed in specie shall be determined by an independent expert valuer appointed by the General Partner on the following basis:
- 25.8.1.2 if such assets are listed, the value shall be deemed to be the average of the assets' average closing price on the relevant exchange or market during the five (5) trading days ending on the valuation date; provided, however, that following such valuation date, the General Partner may recalculate the value of such assets based on the average of the assets' average closing price on such exchange or market: (i) during the five (5) trading days prior to the valuation date; (ii) on the valuation date; and (iii) during the five (5) trading days following the valuation date, and any change in the value of such assets shall be applied to the next distribution being made; and
- 25.8.1.3 if such assets are not listed, the value shall be the fair market value, as determined by the General Partner taking into consideration any factor or factors as the General Partner may deem relevant, acting reasonably.
- 25.8.2 Distributions in specie of securities of any class shall be made on the same basis as distributions of cash such that Shareholders in receipt of distributions in specie shall receive the relevant proportionate amount of the total securities of such class available for distribution or (if such method of distribution is for any reason impracticable) such that each such Shareholder shall receive as nearly as possible the relevant proportionate amount of the total securities of such class available for distribution together with a balancing payment in cash in the case of any Shareholder who shall not receive the full proportionate amount of securities to which he would otherwise be entitled under this Article 25. Any such distribution in specie shall be applied in the order set out in Article 25.3 at the value of the assets concerned, provided that no distribution in specie may be made without the consent of the Shareholders.
- 25.9 Unlisted securities and other non-liquid assets will be valued by the General Partner, supported by a valuation from an independent expert.
 - 25.10 Payments to the Participating Shares will be made subject to the provisions of Article 26.10.

26. Liquidation and Dissolution.

- 26.1 Any resolution to wind up the SICAR requires the approval of Shareholders pursuant to an extraordinary general meeting.
 - 26.2 Upon termination, the SICAR shall be dissolved and wound up.
- 26.3 In the event of a dissolution of the SICAR, liquidation shall be carried out by the General Partner in accordance with the provisions of the Law.
- 26.4 The General Partner shall proceed with the orderly sale or liquidation of the assets of the SICAR and shall apply and distribute the proceeds of such sale or liquidation in the following order of priority, unless otherwise required by law:
 - 26.4.1 first, to pay all expenses of liquidation;
 - 26.4.2 second, to pay all creditors of the SICAR in the order of priority provided by law or otherwise;
 - 26.4.3 third, to the establishment of any reserve that the General Partner may deem necessary; and
- 26.4.4 fourth, to the holders of Shares (or their legal representatives) in accordance with the provisions set out in Article 25.
- 26.5 The General Partner will in its sole and absolute discretion (a) liquidate all the SICAR's assets and apply the proceeds of such liquidation in the manner set forth above and/or (b) hire independent appraisers to appraise the value of the SICAR's assets not sold or otherwise disposed of or determine the fair market value of such assets, and allocate any unrealized gain or loss determined by such appraisal to the holders of Shares as though the properties in question had been sold on the date of distribution and, after giving effect to any such adjustment, distribute the said assets in the manner set forth above, provided that the General Partner shall in good faith attempt to liquidate sufficient SICAR's assets to satisfy in cash the debts and liabilities described above.
- 26.6 A reasonable amount of time shall be allowed for the orderly liquidation of the assets of the SICAR and the discharge of liabilities to creditors so as to enable the General Partner to minimize the losses relating to upon such liquidation.
- 26.7 Upon the closing of the liquidation and issue of the liquidation report by the General Partner, the liquidation auditors shall make a report on the liquidation.
- 26.8 The net proceeds of liquidation shall be distributed by the liquidators to the holders of Ordinary Shares and of Participating Shares pursuant to Article 25.
 - 26.9 The net proceeds may be distributed in kind.
 - 26.10 In the event that:
- 26.10.1 on the date of liquidation of the SICAR, holders of Ordinary Shares have not received the entire entitlement provided for under Articles 25.3.1 to 25.3.4; or
- 26.10.2 on removal of the General Partner in accordance with Article 27, holders of Ordinary Shares have not received the amounts they would be entitled to under Article 25.3.1 to 25.3.4 were the SICAR wound up on the day of removal of the General Partner and the assets realised at the values determined in accordance with Article 27.3;
- the holder(s) of Participating Shares will make the necessary repayments to the SICAR in order to fund such shortfall, subject to a limit equal to the aggregate of distribution amounts and the value of distributions in specie received by the



holder(s) of Participating Shares during the life of the SICAR, less the amount of any taxation in respect thereof suffered by the holder(s) of Participating Shares or assessed on or assessable on such amounts and distributions after taking into account any tax benefits received or to be received at any time by any such holder as a result of a repayment being made pursuant to this Article 26.10 by such holder as certified by an appropriately qualified tax adviser or accountant.

26.11 The holder(s) of Participating Shares shall not be required to make any repayment under this Article 26 in cases of removal of the General Partner under Article 27, except where a valuation undertaken pursuant to Article 27.3 indicates that the holders of the Participating Shares have received more than their entitlement at the date of such valuation calculated pursuant to Articles 25.3.1 to 25.3.4 as if the SICAR were wound up on that day.

27. Removal of the General Partner.

27.1 The Shareholders may at any time if the General Partner, the Adviser or any of their Associates or Affiliates has been grossly negligent, fraudulent, breached material obligations under these Articles or any deed or agreement under which they are appointed to provide services or engaged in wilful misconduct in relation to the SICAR, or an Insolvency Event has occurred in respect of the General Partner or the Adviser or any of them ceases to be authorised lawfully to carry on their duties under these Articles, resolve by an extraordinary general meeting of the Shareholders (and for these purposes, the votes of Shareholders holding C Ordinary Shares shall be excluded) that the General Partner ceases to be the General Partner and that a new General Partner of the SICAR be appointed in its place or, failing such appointment, that the SICAR be wound up.

27.2 The Shareholders may at any time by an extraordinary general meeting of the Shareholders resolve that the General Partner ceases to be the General Partner of the SICAR and that a new General Partner of the SICAR be appointed in its place or, failing such appointment, that the SICAR be wound up. For the purposes of a resolution pursuant to this Article 27.2, the affirmative vote of Shareholders representing seventy-five per cent (75%) of the total issued Shares (and for these purposes, the votes of Shareholders holding C Ordinary Shares shall be excluded) is required. In the event of the removal of the General Partner pursuant to this Article 27.2, the holder(s) of the Participating Shares shall be entitled to such further distributions.

27.3 In the event of removal of the General Partner pursuant to Articles 27.1 and 27.2, the assets of the SICAR shall be valued at their fair market value on the date of such removal (as determined by an experienced independent third party valuer selected by the General Partner and approved by the Investors' Committee provided that if such approval cannot be agreed within 90 days despite the General Partner proposing at least three (3) alternate valuers the General Partner shall apply to the court in Luxembourg to make a determination in respect of such appointment). In the event that the General Partner was removed pursuant to Article 27.2 the holder of the Participating Shares shall be entitled to an amount (if any), based on such valuation, which they would have received if the SICAR were wound up on the date of such valuation and the proceeds were distributed in accordance with Article 25. Such amount shall be paid out of the next following distribution(s) of Carried Interest. Subject to the preceding sentence, in the event of removal of the General Partner pursuant to Articles 27.1 or 27.2, the holder(s) of the Participating Shares shall not be entitled to any further distributions or distribution amounts held in escrow and distributions shall instead be made pro rata to the holders of Ordinary Shares or to any replacement General Partner. If distributions are made to the holder(s) of Participating Shares contrary to the provisions of this Article 27.3, the holder(s) of those Participating Shares must ensure that such amounts are held by a fiduciary for the benefit of the holders of Ordinary Shares and any replacement General Partner to be appointed pursuant to this Article 27, such amounts to be distributed to a replacement General Partner or failing such appointment, to the holders of Ordinary Shares (other than defaulting holders) pro rata to their Commitments.

27.4 On appointment of a new General Partner of the SICAR pursuant to Articles 27.1 or 27.2:

27.4.1 the Participating Shares shall be transferred for nil consideration to such individuals or entities as selected by the new General Partner of the SICAR in compliance with Article 5.20 and, subject to Articles 27.1, 27.2 and 27.3 (as relevant), such individuals or entities shall be entitled to all further Carried Interest; and

27.4.2 the General Partner's Shares shall be transferred to the new General Partner and the General Partner shall provide, and procure each of its Associates and Affiliates and any Persons appointed by it directly or indirectly to provide services in respect of the SICAR, to the new General Partner as soon as practicable after removal, and in any case within 60 days, all books, accounts and other documents relating to the SICAR that are within the possession or control of the General Partner, its Associates, its Affiliates or such Persons appointed by it.

27.5 In the event that the General Partner is to be removed pursuant to this Article 27 and no replacement General Partner of the SICAR has been appointed in its place within six (6) months of removal or such shorter period as may be provided in the original resolution Investors may resolve pursuant to an extraordinary general meeting to wind up the SICAR in accordance with Article 26. If the General Partner is to be removed pursuant to this Article 27 and no replacement General Partner has been appointed, the General Partner shall continue as General Partner until a replacement has been appointed or the SICAR is wound up in accordance with these Articles.

27.6 If notice has been given convening a meeting to consider removal of the General Partner pursuant to this Article 27, no further draw down notices will be issued by the General Partner for the purpose of making a new investment until the conclusion of the meeting (and then only if the determination is that the General Partner not be removed) save that draw down notices may still be issued for the purposes of:



- 27.6.1 making an investment if withdrawal from such investment is likely to result in material loss to the SICAR or the General Partner; and
 - 27.6.2 paying any other expenses or liabilities (including payment for indemnities) of the SICAR.
- 28. Co-investment. The General Partner may, if the SICAR has acquired a sufficient interest in a Portfolio Company, offer co-investment opportunities to all Investors pro rata to their respective Commitments. Any holders of the B Ordinary Shares shall be entitled to procure that such entitlement is taken up by an Associate. If any Investor declines to take up such co-investment opportunity, such opportunity will be offered to the holders of the B Ordinary Shares (or B Ordinary Loan Notes if relevant) pro rata to their holdings of B Ordinary Shares. To the extent that any such holder of the B Ordinary Shares (or B Ordinary Loan notes if relevant) does not take up some or all of its co-investment opportunity, the General Partner shall offer any remaining part of that opportunity to the holders of the B2 Ordinary Shares (or B2 Ordinary Loan Notes if relevant) pro rata to their holdings of B2 Ordinary Shares. When considering offering co-investment, the General Partner shall be entitled to take into account all operational issues relating to the SICAR. No Management Fee or Carried Interest shall be made or apply in respect of amounts co-invested by any Investor and for the avoidance of doubt, distributions in respect of realisations of co-investment amounts shall be distributed pro rata amongst Investors in accordance with amounts paid by each Investor in respect of such co-investment, save that the General Partner shall be entitled to deduct reasonable third party costs incurred by the General Partner associated with holding the co-investment and any third party transaction fees incurred by the General Partner in respect of each coinvestment, to the extent that such costs or fees relate to the co-investment element of a Portfolio Company. Any person (including Investors and any third parties) who takes up a co-investment opportunity offered by the General Partner shall invest in such opportunity and sell such opportunity at the same time and on substantially the same terms as the SICAR.
- 29. Short-term Borrowing. The General Partner shall have full power and authority on behalf of the SICAR to borrow money for any of the purposes of the SICAR, outstanding borrowings to be limited, subject to any agreement between the Shareholders, at all times to the lesser of (i) twenty per cent (20%) of total Commitments and (ii) 100% of Commitments available for drawdown, and, in connection therewith, to make, issue, accept, endorse and execute promissory notes, drafts, bills of exchange, guarantees and other instruments and evidence of indebtedness and to secure the payment thereof by mortgage, charge, pledge or assignment of or security interest in all or any part of the SICAR's assets. No individual borrowing shall remain outstanding for a period of more than three hundred and sixty-four (364) days.

30. Delegation.

- 30.1 The General Partner shall be permitted to delegate, under its own responsibility and supervision, any of its functions under these Articles to such agent or delegate as, using all reasonable skill and care, it considers an appropriate person to perform functions in relation to the SICAR.
- 30.2 The General Partner shall monitor the performance of any such delegate and, in the case of any delegates which are Affiliates or Associates, including the Adviser, shall be wholly responsible for their actions.

31. Exclusivity.

- 31.1 Subject always to Articles 31.2, 31.3 and 31.6, the General Partner shall, and shall procure that the Adviser and their respective Affiliates and Associates shall, offer all investment opportunities that fall within the Investment Policy of the SICAR and, save to the extent that the General Partner acting in good faith resolves that such opportunities not be taken up by the SICAR, the General Partner shall not, and shall procure that the Adviser and their Associates and Affiliates shall not, take up such opportunities, whether independently or for other clients of, or other funds managed by the General Partner, the Adviser or any of their respective Associates or Affiliates.
- 31.2 The General Partner and any of its Associates and Affiliates shall not, other than with a Shareholders' Consent, act as a manager, operator or adviser in respect of any investment fund or similar entity, or on behalf of any other investment client, having an investment policy substantially similar to the Investment Policy (other than, for the avoidance of doubt, any parallel funds in relation to the SICAR that may be established from time to time for tax or regulatory reasons) prior to the earlier to occur of:
 - 31.2.1 seventy-five per cent (75%) of the total Commitments having been drawn down; and
 - 31.2.2 the expiry of the Commitment Period.
- 31.3 Prior to the date on which fifty per cent (50%) of total Commitments have been drawn down, the General Partner and any of its Associates and Affiliates shall not, other than with a Shareholders' Consent, act as manager, operator or adviser in respect of any investment in any pooled investment fund (including similar investment vehicle) having an investment policy which is not substantially similar to the Investment Policy. For the avoidance of doubt, such pooled investment fund includes real estate and mezzanine or distressed debt funds or listed fund vehicles or funds whose investment policy focuses on other private equity transactions.
- 31.4 At all times, there shall be at least five (5) Investment Professionals, of whom four (4) shall devote substantially all of their business time to the affairs of the SICAR during the Commitment Period and of whom three (3) shall devote substantially all of their business time to the affairs of the SICAR for the duration of the life of the SICAR.
 - 31.5 Up until the earlier of:
 - 31.5.1.1.1 the end of the Commitment Period, and



31.5.1.1.2 seventy-five per cent (75%) of total Commitments having been drawn down,

Xavier Marin shall devote substantially all of his business time, and thereafter, not less than thirty per cent (30%) of his business time, to the affairs of the SICAR.

31.6 The General Partner shall allocate any potential investments which may be suitable for investment by the SICAR between, or to, any of the SICAR and any other investment fund (or funds) advised by the Adviser on a basis which is equitable in the circumstances, having regard to the interests of Investors in the SICAR and each such investment fund (or funds) and taking into account the level of available Commitments of the Investors, reserves for follow-on investments of the SICAR, Ongoing Expenses, fees, Management Fees and other liabilities and contingencies, the likely holding period of such investment and such other factors as the General Partner, acting reasonably, determines are relevant. Any potential investments allocated wholly or partly to any other investment fund (or funds) advised by the Adviser which is materially the same in structure and terms to the SICAR shall be on the same terms and conditions as the allocation to the SICAR (or, in the case of allocation wholly to such other fund, as, in the reasonable opinion of the General Partner, the allocation to the SICAR would have been). For the avoidance of doubt, any substantial difference in the terms and conditions of any fund (or funds) advised by the Adviser may justify different terms and conditions of allocation of a potential investment to such other fund.

32. Reports and Accounts; Confidentiality.

- 32.1 The General Partner shall approve accounts of the SICAR in respect of each financial year in accordance with Luxembourg GAAP. These accounts will be presented in Euros. The General Partner shall cause such accounts to be audited by the Auditor. A set of the audited accounts including the report of the Auditor and a statement of accounting policies shall be furnished to each Investor as soon as possible (but not later than 90 days) following the end of each financial year. In addition, each Investor shall be entitled to receive an unaudited quarterly report relating to the SICAR and the investments it has made setting out details of the General Partner's valuations of such investments.
- 32.2 No Investor may disclose the contents of any report or other information provided to it under Article 32.1 except:
 - 32.2.1 on a confidential basis to an officer, employee, financier, professional adviser or insurer of the Investor;
- 32.2.2 on a confidential basis to a Person or Persons for whom the Investor holds its interest in the SICAR as custodian, correspondent, trustee, nominee or general partner;
- 32.2.3 on a confidential basis to a Person to whom the Investor is entitled to transfer its Shares in the SICAR in accordance with these Articles or otherwise;
- 32.2.4 to the extent reasonably required by the Investor (if the Investor has notified the General Partner prior to the General Partner accepting its subscription for Shares in the SICAR that it holds its Shares for the benefit of an investment or pension fund) to perform its obligations to report to members, investors, beneficiaries of the fund for which it acts as trustee or general partner;
 - 32.2.5 to the extent the information is in the public domain other than as a result of a breach of this Article 32.2;
- 32.2.6 as required by applicable law or as required by any governmental or semi-governmental body exercising jurisdiction over the Investor or any of its Associates or as required by the rules of any recognised stock exchange, provided that the Investor has consulted with the General Partner about the form and content of the disclosure; or
- 32.2.7 to enforce or conduct a claim or proceeding which arises in connection with the SICAR or its assets or any of the following persons in connection with these Articles: any current or former Shareholder or the General Partner or any of its Associates or Affiliates.
- 32.3 Each Investor shall use all reasonable endeavours to ensure that disclosures permitted under Articles 32.2.1 to 32.2.4 are kept confidential.
- 32.4 Each Shareholder that is a US taxpayer (and each employee, representative or other agent of such Shareholder) may disclose to any and all persons, without limitation of any kind, the US Federal tax treatment, tax structure and tax strategies of such Shareholder's investment in the SICAR. For this purpose, the terms «tax structure», «tax treatment» and «tax strategies» shall include only (and shall be limited only to) those facts and information that are relevant to the US Federal income tax treatment of the transaction and do not include:
- 32.4.1 information relating to the identity of any party, including, without limitation, any of the other Shareholders or any of the Portfolio Companies; or
- 32.4.2 the terms of these Articles and the other agreements and documents referred to herein or information relating to any investment by the SICAR to the extent not relevant to such tax structure, tax treatment or tax strategies. It is understood and agreed that the authorisation contained in this Article 32.4 does not extend to the disclosure of any other information, including, without limitation, any financial, business, legal or personal information of or regarding any party or person (including the SICAR and any Portfolio Company) to the extent not related to the US Federal income tax treatment, tax structure or tax strategies of such Shareholder's investment in the SICAR.
- 32.5 Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the General Partner shall have the right not to provide a Shareholder, for such period of time as the General Partner in good faith determines to be advisable, with any information with respect to the SICAR, any Portfolio Company or any of their respective affiliates that the Shareholder would otherwise be entitled to receive or to have access to pursuant to this Agreement if:



- 32.5.1 the General Partner (or any of its respective directors, members, partners, shareholders or employees) is required by (i) law, or (ii) by agreement with a third party to keep such information confidential, provided that such agreement has been deemed in the reasonable opinion of the General Partner to be in the best interests of the SICAR; or
- 32.5.2 a Shareholder is subject to any «freedom of information», «sunshine» or other law, rule or regulation that imposes upon such Shareholder an obligation to make certain information available to the public and the General Partner as a result determines in good faith that the disclosure of such information to such Shareholder is not in the best interests of the SICAR or could damage the SICAR, any Portfolio Company or the conduct of any of their respective affairs.

It is hereby understood that the General Partner may elect to exercise its right to withhold information pursuant to this Article 32.5 on a Shareholder by Shareholder basis. If pursuant to this Article 32.5 the General Partner does not provide a Shareholder with certain information, then the General Partner shall promptly provide such Shareholder with notice of such action.

Notwithstanding the provisions of this Article 32.5, the General Partner shall nevertheless provide to any Investor to whom it has determined the provisions of this Article 32.5 shall otherwise apply, all information falling within the provisions of Article 33.1.

33. Tax and Other Information and Withholding Taxes.

- 33.1 The General Partner shall, upon the request of any Shareholder, promptly furnish to that Shareholder, at the expense of the SICAR, such information in the General Partner's possession as the Shareholder reasonably requests to enable such Shareholder (i) to file tax returns and reports or answer enquiries from tax authorities, (ii) to meet its reporting obligations, and (iii) to furnish information to any of its partners for the purposes set out in clauses (i) and (ii) above. In the event that a Shareholder requires information for these purposes that is not in the possession of the General Partner, the General Partner will use reasonable endeavours to obtain such information provided that all reasonable costs properly incurred by the General Partner in so doing shall be borne by the Shareholder making the request.
- 33.2 To the extent that it is so required, the General Partner shall be entitled to disclose to any governmental (including tax) authorities such information about the identity of the Shareholders and their respective interests in the SICAR in connection with the SICAR provided that, unless prohibited by law, the General Partner (as applicable) notifies the relevant Shareholder of any such disclosure to be made.
- 33.3 If the Manger determines that an investment by the SICAR will constitute an investment in a controlled foreign corporation with the meaning of Section 954 of the Code, the General Partner will use reasonable efforts to provide to the Investor such information as may be reasonably required to satisfy the Investor's tax reporting obligations with respect thereto.
- **34. Most Favoured Nation.** The General Partner (and any party acting on its behalf) and its Associates and Affiliates shall not issue or enter into, throughout the life of the SICAR, any side letter and/or side arrangements to or with any of the Investors (or any Associate of such person) relating to an Investor's investment in the SICAR unless disclosure of such side letter is made to all Investors and each such Investor is offered the benefit of such side letter, provided that in relation to the offering of the benefit of such side letter:
- 34.1.1 if terms are offered to an Investor as a result of specific tax, legal or regulatory requirements applying to that Investor, such other Investors shall only be entitled to receive the benefit of such terms if they are subject to materially similar tax, legal or regulatory requirements; and
 - 34.1.2 the terms of this Article 34 shall not apply in relation to:
- 34.1.2.1 the right of Investors to be represented on the Investors' Committee or to the rights in respect of the B Ordinary Loan Notes or B Ordinary Shares; and
- 34.1.2.2 any side letter and/or side arrangement entered into with the holders of B Ordinary Loan Notes or B Ordinary Shares.

35. Notices.

- 35.1.1 Any notice to be served pursuant to these Articles shall be in writing (which, for the avoidance of doubt, shall include by facsimile transmission and, if agreed in relation to an Investor, by e-mail) and any notice or other correspondence under or in connection with these Articles shall be delivered to the relevant person at the address of their registered office or home address or to such other address as may be notified in writing to the party serving the document.
 - 35.1.2 Any such notice or correspondence shall be deemed to have been served as follows:
- 35.1.2.1 in the case of delivery, on delivery if delivered between 9.00 a.m. and 5.00 p.m. on a Business Day and, if delivered outside such hours, at the time when such hours re-commence on the first Business Day following delivery;
- 35.1.2.2 in the case of service by registered mail, on the second Business Day after the day on which it was posted; and
- 35.1.2.3 in the case of facsimile transmission or e-mail (subject to oral or electronic confirmation of receipt of all transmitted pages), on the day it is transmitted provided that if that day is not a Business Day or, being a Business Day, transmission takes place after 5.00 p.m., then at 9.00 a.m. on the first Business Day following transmission of the notice;



- 35.1.3 In proving such service (other than service by facsimile transmission or e-mail), it shall be sufficient to prove that the notice or correspondence was properly addressed and left at or posted by registered mail to the place to which it was so addressed.
- **36. Amendments of the Articles.** The Articles may be amended from time to time, upon approval of the General Partner, by an extraordinary general meeting of Shareholders, subject to the quorum and voting requirements provided by the laws of Luxembourg, provided that no amendment shall be made which shall:
 - (i) alter the provisions of this Article 36;
 - (ii) expose any Investor to the risk of additional cost or liability; or
- (iii) impose upon any Investor any obligation to make any further payment to the SICAR beyond the amount of its Commitment or which would otherwise materially adversely affects the rights and interests of the General Partner or of the Investors or any class of Investor;

without the affirmative consent of all Investors or Investors of such class.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, no amendment affecting the requirements of these articles relating to ERISA and any ERISA Investor (in its capacity as an ERISA Investor) shall be made effective against any ERISA Investor without its consent

37. Expenses. Fees and expenses of the notary in respect of the incorporation of the SICAR and any initial capital duty due on the date of incorporation of the SICAR are estimated at approximately two thousand five hundred Euros (€2,500) and shall be borne by the SICAR.

38. Certain Withdrawals.

- 38.1 A Shareholder may be required to withdraw from the SICAR if, in the reasonable opinion of the General Partner:
- 38.1.1 by virtue of that Shareholder's interest in the SICAR, any assets of the SICAR may be characterised as assets of an employee benefit plan subject to ERISA, whether or not such Shareholder is subject to ERISA. A withdrawal pursuant to this Article 38.1.1 shall be required of the last such Shareholder or Shareholders to be admitted to the SICAR whose Shares in the SICAR has contributed to such characterization (on a last to be admitted, first to be required to withdraw basis), until such time as the assets of the SICAR are no longer characterized as assets of an employee benefit plan subject to ERISA;
- 38.1.2 by virtue of that Shareholder's interest in the SICAR, the SICAR or any Shareholder may be subject to any requirement to register under the US Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended; or
- 38.1.3 the General Partner determines in its sole discretion that, by virtue of that Shareholder's interest in the SICAR, a violation of law, rule or regulation is likely to occur and would have material consequences for the SICAR and/or the other investors.

If the General Partner intends to require the withdrawal of a Shareholder pursuant to this Article 38 the General Partner shall give reasonable notice of such intention to such Shareholder and, if requested by such Shareholder, deliver to such Shareholder an opinion of counsel in a form reasonably acceptable to such Shareholder (such counsel to be chosen by the General Partner acting reasonably) confirming that an event described in Article 38.1.1 to Article 38.1.3 (as relevant) has occurred, prior to requiring the withdrawal of such Shareholder. Withdrawals pursuant to these provisions will be effected by the SICAR's purchase of such Shareholder's interest in the SICAR (whether in the form of its Commitment, Ordinary Shares or Loan Notes) at the purchase price determined in accordance with the procedures and for the consideration set forth in Article 38.5, provided that the General Partner shall use all reasonable efforts to take such actions as it deems necessary and appropriate to prevent or cure such result in accordance with the procedures set out in Article 38.2

- 38.2 If any ERISA Investor shall deliver to the General Partner an opinion of counsel (which opinion of counsel shall be reasonably satisfactory to the General Partner) to the effect that, as a result of the manner in which the activities of the SICAR are conducted or the terms upon which any investments are made or continued, there is a substantial likelihood that the assets of the SICAR may be characterised as «plan assets» under ERISA or the Code or it would otherwise constitute a violation of applicable state law, rule or regulation for the ERISA Investor to continue as a Shareholder in the SICAR (which opinion shall be delivered by the General Partner to all other ERISA Investors), the General Partner shall then as promptly as practicable use all reasonable endeavours to take such actions as it deems necessary and appropriate to prevent or cure such result, taking into account the interests of all Shareholders and of the SICAR as a whole. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the General Partner may but shall not be obliged to:
- 38.2.1 re-negotiate the terms of any investment or otherwise modify the manner in which the SICAR conducts its business; or
- 38.2.2 permit the transfer, in accordance with the provisions of Article 9, of all or a portion of the interests in the SICAR of any of the ERISA Investors; or
- 38.2.3 cause the sale of the interest of such ERISA Investor in the SICAR to a substitute Investor at the purchase price established pursuant to Article 38.5; or
- 38.2.4 require, by notice to such ERISA Investors, or all ERISA Investors completely or partially to withdraw from the SICAR in accordance with the provisions of Article 38.3.



If within 30 Business Days after receipt of such opinion, the General Partner has not either (i) delivered to the ERISA Investors an opinion of counsel (which counsel shall be to the reasonable satisfaction of a majority (by amount of Commitments) of such ERISA Investors), or such other evidence as shall be to the reasonable satisfaction of a majority (by amount of Commitments) of the ERISA Investors, that the assets of the SICAR do not constitute «plan assets» under ERISA or the Code or that it would not constitute a violation of applicable law, rule or regulation for the ERISA Investor to continue as a Shareholder in the SICAR or, (ii) found a substitute Investor to purchase the interest of each ERISA Investor so affected, then each such ERISA Investor will have the option to withdraw completely or partially from the SICAR, by notice to the General Partner, in accordance with the provisions of Article 38.3.

38.3 A complete or partial withdrawal pursuant to this Article 38 will be effected by the SICAR's purchase of the withdrawing ERISA Investor's interest in the SICAR (whether in the form of its Commitment, Ordinary Shares or Loan Notes) at the purchase price determined in accordance with Article 38.5 and in accordance with the procedures set forth in Article 38.6. The effective date of any withdrawal pursuant to this Article 38.3 shall be the last day of the month in which notice of such withdrawal was given pursuant to Article 38.2. The SICAR and the withdrawing ERISA Investor shall comply with the requirements of the Law in effecting a purchase by the SICAR pursuant to this Article 38.3, and the provisions of this Article 38 are subject at all times to the Law.

38.4 The costs of any ERISA Investor for obtaining or seeking to obtain an opinion of counsel for the purposes of this Article 38 shall be borne by such ERISA Investor.

38.5 In the event that the SICAR purchases the Shares of any Shareholder pursuant to the provisions of this Article 38, the purchase price therefore shall be the amount which such Shareholder would have been entitled to receive pursuant to Article 26 if the SICAR had been liquidated and terminated as of the date of such purchase determined on the basis of the audited and unaudited financial statements and records of the SICAR. For the purposes of determining the amount of the distribution to be made to such Shareholder, and the value of each of the SICAR's assets, the reasonable determination of the General Partner shall be deemed to be conclusive, provided that if the applicable Shareholder disputes in good faith and on reasonable grounds the valuation or distribution amount pursuant to this Article 38.5, such dispute shall be resolved by an appraiser selected by the General Partner with the consent of the applicable Shareholder (such appraiser to be a suitable merchant bank or accountancy firm). If within 15 days, the parties cannot agree on such an appraiser, the courts shall select an appraiser (such appraiser to be a suitable merchant bank or accountancy firm). The value of the assets and the distribution amounts as determined by such appraiser shall be final and conclusive on the applicable Shareholder, the SICAR and the General Partner. If the valuation of the assets or distribution amounts by such appraiser exceeds the valuation arrived at by the General Partner, the cost of any such dispute resolution and of the appraiser shall be borne by the SICAR. If the valuation of the assets or distribution amounts by such appraiser is the same as or less than the valuation arrived at by the General Partner, the cost of any such dispute resolution and of the appraiser shall be borne by such Shareholder.

38.6 Distribution to the withdrawing Shareholder shall, at the discretion of the General Partner, be payable in cash, cash equivalents and/or securities of Portfolio Companies (whether by equitable transfer or otherwise) or in any combination thereof. The making of any such payment in specie shall be subject as follows:

- (a) the withdrawing Shareholder shall receive its pro rata share of each investment of the SICAR, unless otherwise required by law or contract;
- (b) the withdrawing Shareholder shall be bound by the provisions of any agreements relating to such investment, to the extent such agreements so provide;
- (c) the General Partner shall, subject to the consent of the withdrawing Shareholder, be given a revocable proxy with respect to the securities of each Portfolio Company distributed to the withdrawing Shareholder;
- (d) to the extent that the General Partner or the SICAR is subject to any prior restrictions or commitments as to exercise of voting, tender, or similar rights pertinent to such securities and for so long as the withdrawing Shareholder holds such securities, the General Partner and the withdrawing Shareholder will co-operate with respect to the exercise of such rights to ensure that such exercise is carried out in a manner consistent with ERISA and other applicable law and the withdrawing Shareholder's governing instruments, taking into account (to the extent so consistent) any such prior restrictions or commitments;
- (e) in the event that the withdrawing Shareholder sells any such securities while such prior restrictions or commitments are in effect, the withdrawing Shareholder agrees to use reasonable efforts, to the extent consistent with ERISA and other applicable law, to obtain the buyer's co-operation with respect to the exercise of such rights as described above;
- (f) at the request of the Shareholder, the General Partner shall use reasonable efforts to assist the Shareholder in selling any such securities provided that, in the General Partner's judgment, such sale would not impair the interests of the SICAR or the remaining Shareholders;
- (g) the Shareholder may elect to defer receipt of a portion of the distribution on such terms as such Shareholder and the General Partner may agree at the time; and
- (h) the General Partner will not make a distribution in specie under this Article 38.6 where the withdrawing Shareholder delivers a written opinion of counsel (which shall be reasonably satisfactory to the General Partner and its counsel) that there is a material risk that receipt of the proposed distribution (or portion thereof) of securities in specie would:
 - (i) cause such Shareholder to be in violation of, or in breach of its fiduciary duties under, ERISA;



- (ii) cause the underlying assets of the entity whose securities are proposed to be distributed to be deemed to be «plan assets» (within the meaning of the Plan Assets Regulation) of such Shareholder; or
 - (iii) breach applicable laws or regulations which prohibit the Shareholder from holding such securities in specie.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the SICAR shall not be required to sell investments, in order to make such payments, in advance of the time at which the General Partner, in the best interests of the SICAR (in the General Partner's sole and absolute discretion), would otherwise cause such investments to be sold.

38.7 Except as set forth in this Article 38 or otherwise agreed with the General Partner, no Shareholder or Investor shall have the right to withdraw from the SICAR. For the avoidance of doubt, the holder(s) of Participating Shares or C Ordinary Shares shall not be required or entitled to withdraw pursuant to this Article 38, except if they are found not to qualify anymore as a Well-Informed Investor in the meaning of the SICAR Law.

39. Certain Tax Matters.

39.1 The Shareholders agree that none of the SICAR, the General Partner or any Shareholder or Investor shall take any action inconsistent with the treatment of the SICAR as a partnership for US Federal income tax purposes. In addition, each Shareholder agrees to treat the Loan Notes as equity (and not debt) for US Federal income tax purposes.

39.2 The General Partner shall, to the extent consistent with the SICAR's objects and purposes, use its reasonable efforts to structure the SICAR's investments in Portfolio Companies (including the use of intermediate holding companies) so as to avoid the imposition by any governmental authority within any jurisdiction in which the SICAR makes its investments of any net income tax (including any capital gains tax) liability imposed on the SICAR or of any net income tax (including any capital gains tax) liability imposed on any Shareholder (or any partner of a Shareholder that itself is a partnership) arising solely out of such Shareholder's interest in the SICAR; provided however that the General Partner shall not, when making a Portfolio Company investment, be required to consider the tax position of any specific Shareholder when deciding how to structure an investment in a Portfolio Company as distinguished from the overall tax position in relation to the Shareholders generally.

39.3 The General Partner shall elect to have the SICAR treated, for US Federal income tax purposes, as a partnership and not as an association taxable as a corporation, and in connection therewith, shall file an election or statement by the SICAR with the applicable US authorities (including the filing of an entity classification election on Form 8832 with the United States Internal Revenue Service pursuant to US Treasury Regulation Section 301.7701-3) electing that the SICAR will be classified as a partnership for US Federal income tax purposes.

40. UBTI/ECI.

40.1 The General Partner will use reasonable efforts consistent with the terms of these Articles to conduct the affairs of the SICAR in a manner that will minimize the incurrence of unrelated business taxable income («UBTI»), as defined in Sections 511 to 514 of the Code, by any US Shareholder (or any US Person in a partnership that is itself a Shareholder) exempt from US Federal income taxation pursuant to Section 401(a) or Section 501(a) of the Code, attributable to the activities or investments of the SICAR. Neither the making, holding and disposition of a Portfolio Company or other investment by the SICAR, made solely with sums drawn down from Shareholders or earnings thereon, in an entity treated as a corporation for US Federal income tax purposes nor any act required to be carried out pursuant to these Articles shall in any event be deemed to be in violation of the foregoing requirement. It is further understood that the arrangements contemplated by: (i) Articles 16.6 and 16.7 relating to certain fees being set off against Management Fees; (ii) the arrangements contemplated under this Agreement relating to the Loan Notes; and (iii) the powers conferred upon the General Partner pursuant to Article 6.4.3 to borrow money, shall in no event be deemed to be in violation of the foregoing requirement. Except as provided in the preceding sentence, Portfolio Company investments identified in good faith by the General Partner as reasonably likely to cause UBTI will not exceed 25% of total Commitments at any time,

40.2 The General Partner will use reasonable efforts consistent with the terms of these Articles to conduct the affairs of the SICAR in a manner that does not cause any Shareholder (or a partner in a partnership that is itself a Shareholder) that is not a «United States Person» (as that term is defined in Section 7701 of the Code) to be deemed, solely as a result of such Shareholder's investment in the SICAR, to be actually engaged in the «conduct of a trade or business within the United States» or to generate income effectively connected with the «conduct of a trade or business within the United States» («ECI») within the meaning of Sections 871 and 882 of the Code.

40.3 If the General Partner determines in good faith that an investment in a Portfolio Company is likely to generate UBTI or ECI, the General Partner may elect to make such investment through one or more entities taxable as corporations («Blocker SICARs»), including Blocker SICARs that are used as a conduit for the interests in such investments attributable to (A) any Shareholder which is exempt from income taxation under Section 501(a) of the Code and has so notified the General Partner in its subscription agreement and (B) any Shareholder that is not subject to regular United States federal income taxation on a net basis that has notified the SICAR that it does not desire to be attributed with ECI, and, with respect to the interests of all other Shareholders, through the SICAR's direct investment in such Portfolio Company.

41. PFICs. The General Partner will use reasonable efforts to: (i) identify any Portfolio Companies that qualify as «passive foreign investment companies» or «PFICs» for U.S. tax purposes as defined in Section 1297 of the Code; and (ii) request PFIC Annual Information Statements as described in Treas. Reg. Sec. 1.1295-1(g)(1) from any Portfolio Companies that qualify as PFICs for US tax purposes (and to provide the same to any US Shareholder on request) so as to



permit such US Shareholder to make and maintain a qualified electing fund or «QEF» election in accordance with Section 1295 of the Code.

- **42. Determination of the Net Asset Value.** The Net Asset Value of each class of Shares shall be determined under the responsibility of the General Partner in Euros and at each valuation date. The SICAR shall calculate the Net Asset Value of each class of Shares as follows:
- 42.1 Each class of Shares participates in the SICAR according to the portfolio and distribution entitlements attributable to each such class. The value of the total portfolio and distribution entitlements attributed to a particular class on a given valuation date adjusted with the liabilities relating to that class of Shares on that valuation date represents the total Net Asset Value attributable to that class of Shares on that valuation date.
- 42.2 The value of the net assets of the SICAR is equal to the difference between the value of its gross assets and its liabilities.
 - 42.3 The value of the assets of the SICAR shall be determined in all reports of the SICAR as follows:
- 42.3.1 the value of any cash on hand or on deposit, bills and demand notes and accounts receivable, prepaid expenses, cash dividends and interest declared or accrued as aforesaid, and not yet received shall be deemed to be the full amount thereof, unless the General Partner considers appropriate to reflect a different value which better represents their fair value:
- 42.3.2 any transferable security and any money market instrument negotiated or listed on a stock exchange or any other organized market as well as any investment in private equity securities including bridge financing in respect of a Portfolio Company, if any shall be valued according to the International Private Equity Valuation Guidelines jointly set out by EVCA, BVCA and AFIC, as amended from time to time. In case of future conflicts regarding main guidelines issued by these three (3) associations, EVCA guidelines shall prevail; and
- 42.3.3 the value of any other assets of the SICAR shall be determined during the first twelve (12) months on the basis of the acquisition price thereof including all costs, fees and expenses connected with such acquisition. After such twelve (12) month period or, if the acquisition price is not representative, the value of any other assets of the SICAR shall be determined on their reasonably foreseeable sales price.
- 42.4 In any event, the value of the assets of the SICAR shall be determined at all times prudently and in good faith at foreseeable sales price.
- 42.5 The Net Asset Value per each class of Shares as of each Valuation Date shall be made available to the Shareholders at the registered office of the SICAR within sixty (60) days following the relevant Valuation Date.

43. Depositary Bank.

43.1 The SICAR shall enter into a depositary agreement with a Luxembourg bank, which meets the requirements of the SICAR Law.

The Depositary Bank will receive a fee in accordance with current banking practice in Luxembourg.

- 43.2 The SICAR's securities, cash and other permitted assets shall be held in custody by or in the name of the Depositary Bank, which shall fulfil the obligations and duties provided for by the SICAR Law.
- 43.3 The Depositary Bank must moreover (a) see to it that the subscription price for the Shares of the SICAR has been received by it within the time limits set forth in the Articles; (b) control that in transactions involving the assets of the SICAR, a consideration is paid or delivered to it within the customary time limits and (c) see to it that the income of the SICAR is applied in accordance with the Articles.
- 43.4 If the Depositary Bank wishes to retire, the General Partner shall use its best efforts to find a successor Depositary Bank as soon as reasonably practicable, and in any case within two (2) months of the effectiveness of such retirement. Until the Depositary Bank is replaced, which must happen within two (2) months of the retirement of the previous Depositary Bank, the previous Depositary Bank shall take all necessary steps for the safeguarding of the interests of the Shareholders.
- 43.5 The General Partner may terminate the appointment of the Depositary Bank, but shall not remove the Depositary Bank unless and until a successor depositary shall have been appointed to act in the place thereof.
 - 43.6 The duties of the Depositary Bank shall cease:
 - 43.6.1 in the case of voluntary withdrawal of the Depositary Bank or of its removal by the SICAR;
- 43.6.2 where the Depositary Bank or the SICAR has been declared bankrupt, has entered into a composition with creditors, has obtained a suspension of payment, has been put under court controlled management or has been the subject of similar proceedings or have been put into liquidation; and
 - 43.6.3 where the CSSF withdraws its authorisation from the SICAR or the Depositary Bank.

44. Administrative Agent.

- 44.1 The SICAR shall enter into an agreement with the Administrative Agent which meets the requirements of the SICAR Law.
- 44.2 The Administrative Agent is responsible for (a) the processing of the issue (registration) and redemption of the Shares and settlement arrangements thereof, (b) the calculation of the Net Asset Value per Share, (c) the maintenance



of records and other general administrative functions. The Administrative Agent is further responsible for controlling the compliance with article 2 of the SICAR Law under the supervision and responsibility of the General Partner. In any case, the General Partner shall supervise the activities of the Administrative Agent and shall ensure the respect and the compliance with the legal documents.

44.3 The Administrative Agent shall furthermore act as a paying agent, domiciliary and corporate agent, registrar and transfer agent of the SICAR.

45. Independent Auditor.

- 45.1 The supervision of the accounts of the SICAR shall be entrusted to an Auditor («réviseur d'entreprises indépendant»), whose appointment shall be made through a resolution approved at a general or at an extraordinary general meeting of Shareholders.
- 45.2 The Auditor shall be appointed for one fiscal year by the SICAR. The Auditor mandate shall automatically be renewed each year, unless the General Partner proposes the appointment of another Auditor to the Investors at the annual Shareholders' meeting organized in accordance with the Law.
- 45.3 The Auditor will perform the verifications and audits provided for by the Law and, in particular, will certify as to the accuracy and regularity of the accounts and any information of an accounting nature contained in the management reports.
- **46. Governing Laws.** All matters not governed by the Articles shall be determined in accordance with the Law and the SICAR Law as such laws are amended from time to time. The expressions «gross negligence», «good faith», «bad faith» and «reckless disregard» as used in these Articles are to be interpreted in accordance with the laws of England and Wales.

Expenses

The expenses, costs, remuneration or charges in any form whatsoever which will be borne to the Company as a result of the present meeting are estimated at approximately five thousand Euro.

There being no further business before the meeting, the same was thereupon adjourned.

Whereof the present notarial deed was drawn up in Luxembourg, on the day mentioned at the beginning of this document.

The undersigned notary who understands and speaks English states herewith that on request of the above appearing persons, the present deed is worded in English followed by a French translation.

On request of the same appearing persons and in case of divergence between the English and the French text, the English version will prevail.

The document having been read to the persons appearing, all of whom are known to the notary by their Surname, Christian name, civil status and residence, the members of the bureau signed together with Us, notary, the present original deed.

Suit la traduction française du texte qui précède:

(N.B. Pour des raisons techniques, ladite version française est publiée au Mémorial C-N° 638 du 14 mars 2008.)

Signé: N. Cuisset, R. Uhl, L. Gehlkopf, J. Elvinger.

Enregistré à Luxembourg, le 15 février 2008, Relation: LAC/2008/6788. — Reçu 1.250 euros.

Le Receveur (signé): F. Sandt.

Pour expédition conforme, délivrée aux fins de la publication au Mémorial, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations.

Luxembourg, le 21 février 2008.

J. Elvinger.

Référence de publication: 2008032890/211/1727.

(080038139) Déposé au registre de commerce et des sociétés de Luxembourg, le 11 mars 2008.

Editeur: Service Central de Législation, 43, boulevard F.-D. Roosevelt, L-2450 Luxembourg

Imprimeur: Association momentanée Imprimerie Centrale / Victor Buck